# 61

June 14, 2024 Letting

# Notice to Bidders, Specifications and Proposal



Contract No. 72733 BROWN-MASON Counties Section D6 ITS 2024 Various Routes District 6 Construction Funds

> Prepared by S Checked by (Printed by authority of the State of Illinois)



# **NOTICE TO BIDDERS**

- 1. TIME AND PLACE OF OPENING BIDS. Electronic bids are to be submitted to the electronic bidding system (iCX-Integrated Contractors Exchange). All bids must be submitted to the iCX system prior to 12:00 p.m. June 14, 2024 prevailing time at which time the bids will be publicly opened from the iCX SecureVault.
- 2. DESCRIPTION OF WORK. The proposed improvement is identified and advertised for bids in the Invitation for Bids as:

Contract No. 72733 BROWN-MASON Counties Section D6 ITS 2024 Various Routes District 6 Construction Funds

Installation of conduit, handholes, fiber optic cable runs and CCTV Cameras at various locations in Havana and Mt. Sterling.

- **3. INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS.** (a) This Notice, the invitation for bids, proposal and letter of award shall, together with all other documents in accordance with Article 101.09 of the Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction, become part of the contract. Bidders are cautioned to read and examine carefully all documents, to make all required inspections, and to inquire or seek explanation of the same prior to submission of a bid.
  - (b) State law, and, if the work is to be paid wholly or in part with Federal-aid funds, Federal law requires the bidder to make various certifications as a part of the proposal and contract. By execution and submission of the proposal, the bidder makes the certification contained therein. A false or fraudulent certification shall, in addition to all other remedies provided by law, be a breach of contract and may result in termination of the contract.
- 4. AWARD CRITERIA AND REJECTION OF BIDS. This contract will be awarded to the lowest responsive and responsible bidder considering conformity with the terms and conditions established by the Department in the rules, Invitation for Bids and contract documents. The issuance of plans and proposal forms for bidding based upon a prequalification rating shall not be the sole determinant of responsibility. The Department reserves the right to determine responsibility at the time of award, to reject any or all proposals, to readvertise the proposed improvement, and to waive technicalities.

By Order of the Illinois Department of Transportation

Omer Osman, Secretary

#### INDEX

#### FOR SUPPLEMENTAL SPECIFICATIONS AND RECURRING SPECIAL PROVISIONS

#### Adopted January 1, 2024

This index contains a listing of SUPPLEMENTAL SPECIFICATIONS and frequently used RECURRING SPECIAL PROVISIONS.

#### ERRATA Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction

(Adopted 1-1-22) (Revised 1-1-24)

#### SUPPLEMENTAL SPECIFICATIONS

Std. Spe	ec. Sec.	Page No.
202	Earth and Rock Excavation	1
204	Borrow and Furnished Excavation	2
207	Porous Granular Embankment	3
211	Topsoil and Compost	4
407	Hot-Mix Asphalt Pavement (Full-Depth)	5
420	Portland Cement Concrete Pavement	6
502	Excavation for Structures	7
509	Metal Railings	8
540	Box Culverts	9
542	Pipe Culverts	29
586	Granular Backfill for Structures	34
630	Steel Plate Beam Guardrail	35
644	High Tension Cable Median Barrier	36
665	Woven Wire Fence	37
782	Reflectors	38
801	Electrical Requirements	40
821	Roadway Luminaires	43
1003	Fine Aggregates	44
1004	Coarse Aggregates	45
1010	Finely Divided Minerals	46
1020	Portland Cement Concrete	47
1030	Hot-Mix Asphalt	48
1061	Waterproofing Membrane System	49
1067	Luminaire	50
1097	Reflectors	57

#### RECURRING SPECIAL PROVISIONS

The following RECURRING SPECIAL PROVISIONS indicated by an "X" are applicable to this contract and are included by reference:

CHEC	K SH	EET#	PAGE NO.
1		Additional State Requirements for Federal-Aid Construction Contracts	59
2		Subletting of Contracts (Federal-Aid Contracts)	62
3	Х	EEO	63
4	Х	Specific EEO Responsibilities Non Federal-Aid Contracts	73
5	Х	Required Provisions - State Contracts	78
6		Asbestos Bearing Pad Removal	84
7		Asbestos Waterproofing Membrane and Asbestos HMA Surface Removal	85
8		Temporary Stream Crossings and In-Stream Work Pads	86
9		Construction Layout Stakes	87
10		Use of Geotextile Fabric for Railroad Crossing	90
11		Subsealing of Concrete Pavements	92
12		Hot-Mix Asphalt Surface Correction	96
13		Pavement and Shoulder Resurfacing	98
14		Patching with Hot-Mix Asphalt Overlay Removal	99
15		Polymer Concrete	101
16		Reserved	103
17		Bicycle Racks	104
18		Temporary Portable Bridge Traffic Signals	106
19		Nighttime Inspection of Roadway Lighting	108
20		English Substitution of Metric Bolts	109
21		Calcium Chloride Accelerator for Portland Cement Concrete	110
22	Х	Quality Control of Concrete Mixtures at the Plant	111
23		Quality Control/Quality Assurance of Concrete Mixtures	119
24		Reserved	135
25		Reserved	136
26		Temporary Raised Pavement Markers	137
27		Restoring Bridge Approach Pavements Using High-Density Foam	138
28		Portland Cement Concrete Inlay or Overlay	141
29		Portland Cement Concrete Partial Depth Hot-Mix Asphalt Patching	145
30		Longitudinal Joint and Crack Patching	148
31		Concrete Mix Design – Department Provided	150
32		Station Numbers in Pavements or Overlays	151

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

LOCATION OF PROJECT	1
DESCRIPTION OF PROJECT	2
TRAFFIC CONTROL PLAN	2
STATUS OF UTILITIES TO BE ADJUSTED	3
UNDERGROUND FACILITIES	3
SEEDING, MINOR AREAS	4
UNDERGROUND CONDUIT	4
HANDHOLE (SPECIAL)	4
MODIFY EXISTING CONTROLLER CABINET	5
CAT 5 ETHERNET CABLE	6
CLOSED-CIRCUIT TELEVISION DOME CAMERA, IP BASED	6
FIBER OPTIC CABLE 24 FIBERS, SINGLE MODE	8
ETHERNET SWITCH	11
COBALT CONTROLLER	15
INTERSECTION MONITOR UNIT	
WIDE AREA VIDEO VEHICLE DETECTION SYSTEM (WAVDS)	
CAMERA MOUNTING ASSEMBLY	25
REMOVE EXISTING TRAFFIC SIGNAL EQUIPMENT:	25
CEMENT, TYPE IL (BDE)	26
COMPENSABLE DELAY COSTS (BDE)	26
DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE PARTICIPATION (BDE)	29
ILLINOIS WORKS APPRENTICESHIP INITIATIVE – STATE FUNDED CONTRACTS (BDE)	
PORTLAND CEMENT CONCRETE (BDE)	
REMOVAL AND DISPOSAL OF REGULATED SUBSTANCES (BDE)	
SEEDING (BDE)	40
SHORT TERM AND TEMPORARY PAVEMENT MARKINGS (BDE)	45
SUBCONTRACTOR AND DBE PAYMENT REPORTING (BDE)	48
SUBCONTRACTOR MOBILIZATION PAYMENTS (BDE)	48
SUBMISSION OF PAYROLL RECORDS (BDE)	49
VEHICLE AND EQUIPMENT WARNING LIGHTS (BDE)	50
WEEKLY DBE TRUCKING REPORTS (BDE)	50
WORK ZONE TRAFFIC CONTROL DEVICES (BDE)	51
WORKING DAYS (BDE)	52

# STATE OF ILLINOIS

# SPECIAL PROVISIONS

The following Special Provisions supplement the "Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction, Adopted January 1, 2022", the latest edition of the "Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices for Streets and Highways", and the "Manual of Test Procedures for Materials" in effect on the date of invitation for bids, and the "Supplemental Specifications and Recurring Special Provisions" indicated on the Check Sheet included herein, which apply to and govern the construction of Various Routes, Section D6 ITS 2024, Brown & Mason Counties, Contract No. 72733, and in case of conflict with any part, or parts, of said Specifications, the said Special Provisions shall take precedence and shall govern.

Various Routes Section D6 ITS 2024 Brown & Mason Counties Contract No. 72733

#### LOCATION OF PROJECT

The work in this section is located at following locations:

#### Havana PTZ Camera

• Dearborn @ Schrader

Havana Wide Area Video Detection System Complete:

- Dearborn @ Water
- Dearborn @ Schrader
- Dearborn @ Promenade

#### Havana Fiber Work:

• Havana (S. Water Street to S. Promenade Street)

#### Mt. Sterling PTZ Camera:

• E. Main @ Pittsfield Road

Mt. Sterling Wide Area Video Detection System Complete:

- E. Main @ NW. Cross
- E Main @ Pittsfield Road
- Mt. Sterling Fiber Work:
  - E Main (NW. Cross to Pittsfield Road)

#### **DESCRIPTION OF PROJECT**

This project consists of furnishing all equipment, labor, and material necessary to install conduit, handholes, fiber optic cable runs, CCTV cameras, and all other miscellaneous work required on the routes specified in this contract. In addition, this contract will provide District 6 with quantities and types of Ethernet switches, intersection monitors, and cobalt controllers listed in the plans.

#### TRAFFIC CONTROL PLAN

Effective: November 1, 1984

Revised: October 10, 2022

The following traffic control and protection will apply to this project:

- <u>701001</u> This standard will be used where at all timesall vehicles, equipment, workers, or their activities are more than 15' from the edge of pavement.
- <u>701006</u> This standard will be used where any vehicles, equipment, workers, or their activities will encroach in the area 15' to 24" from the edge of pavement.
- 701101 This standard will be used on multi-lane traffic where any vehicles, equipment, workers, or their activities will encroach in the area 15' to 24" from the edge of pavement.
- <u>701106</u> This standard will be used on multi-lane traffic where all vehicles, equipment, workers, or their activities are more than 15' from the edge of pavement at all times.
- <u>701201</u> This standard will be used on two lane/two way traffic for construction activities such as ITS system installation.
- 701502 This standard will be used for all activities on two lane/two way urban sections with bi-directional turn lanes requiring a lane closure.
- <u>701601</u> This standard will be used for all activities involving urban lane closures on multilane, 1 way or 2 way traffic with a non-traversable median.
- <u>701602</u> This standard will be used for all activities involving urban lane closures on multilane, 2 way traffic with a bi-directional left turn lane.
- <u>701701</u> This standard will be used for all work activities involving a multilane urban intersection.
- 701901 This standard describes all permissible traffic control devices that can be utilized with the above-mentioned traffic control standards.

<u>Limitations of Construction</u>: The Contractor shall coordinate the items of work in order to keep hazards and traffic inconveniences to a minimum as specified below.

- 1. The Contractor shall contact the District Six Bureau of Operations, (217) 785-5306, at least 72 hours in advance of beginning work and three weeks prior to implementing any traffic control.
- 2. The Contractor shall be required to maintain at least one open lane of traffic in both directions.

#### STATUS OF UTILITIES TO BE ADJUSTED

The following utilities are involved in this project. The utility companies have provided the estimated dates.

Name & Address of UtilityTypeLocationEstimatedDateofName & Address of UtilityTypeLocationRelocation Completed

NONE ANTICPATED

The above represents the best information of the Department and is only included for the convenience of the bidder. The applicable provisions of Articles 105.07, 107.20, 107.31, and 108.02 of the Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction shall apply.

The estimated utility relocation dates should be part of the progress schedule submitted by the Contractor. If any utility adjustments or relocations have not been completed by the above dates specified and when required by the Contractor's operations after these dates, the Contractor should notify the Engineer in writing. A request for an extension of time will be considered to the extent the Contractor's critical path schedule is affected.

#### UNDERGROUND FACILITIES

The Contractor's attention is directed to the possible presence of state-owned underground electrical cable within the limits of the proposed improvement. The Contractor shall request the Illinois Department of Transportation in Springfield (217-558-6718) to locate the underground facilities, providing a minimum of 72 hour notice. The Illinois Department of Transportation **is not** a member of the Joint Utility Locating Information for Excavators (JULIE) System.

Any damage to the underground facilities, caused by the Contractor from their failure to contact the Department as specified above or from negligent operation, shall be repaired to the satisfaction of the Department at the Contractor's expense including temporary repairs which may be required to keep the facility operational while material is being obtained to make permanent repairs. Splicing of electric cable will not be allowed. Electric cable shall be replaced from pole to pole or controller.

#### SEEDING, MINOR AREAS

Effective July 1, 1990

Revised July 1, 1994

Seeding and fertilizing shall be done in accordance with Article 250 of the Standard Specifications, except for the following revisions:

All areas disturbed by the work performed shall be seeded, fertilized, and mulched as directed by the Engineer. The seed mixture shall be applied at 100 pounds/acre. All seeding shall meet the mixture, purity, and noxious weed requirements of Article 1081.04 of the Standard Specifications and be approved by the Engineer. The Contractor shall provide the Engineer with the test results from the seed container and the chemical analysis of the fertilizer nutrients. The seed and fertilizer placed at all disturbed areas will not be measured for payment but will be considered included in this contract.

#### UNDERGROUND CONDUIT

Revised: March 22, 2018

This work shall consist of furnishing and installing a conduit of the type and size specified in accordance with Sections 810 and 1088.01(b) or 1088.01(c) of the Standard Specifications, except as described herein.

<u>PVC Conduits</u>: When it is necessary to connect PVC conduit to steel conduit, a heavy wall set screw connector with a PVC female adapter shall be installed and sealed by duct seal and plastic tape. When conduits are installed in the excavation behind a curb, the conduit shall be installed below driveways and entrances at a depth which will prevent the conduit from protruding into the entrance pavement material.

<u>Basis of Payment:</u> This work will be paid for at the contract unit price per FOOT for UNDERGROUND CONDUIT, of the size and type specified, which price shall be payment in full for furnishing and installing the complete conduit run including all fittings.

#### HANDHOLE (SPECIAL)

Revised: March 22, 2018

This work shall be in accordance with Sections 814 and 1088 of the Standard Specifications, except as modified herein. This work shall consist of furnishing and installing a junction box constructed of polymer concrete. The junction box shall conform to the following specifications:

<u>Cover:</u>

- Material: polymer concrete
- Nominal Dimensions: 11" W x 20 L"
- Gasketed, heavy duty lid with 2 bolts design/test load: 22,500/33,750 lbs.
- ANSI Tier: 22 gasketed

<u>Box</u>:

- Material: polymer concrete
- Nominal Dimensions: 11" W x 20" L x 24" D
- Open bottom
- Design/Test Load: 22,500/33,750 lbs.
- ANSI Tier: 22

The junction box and cover shall be a composite concrete according to Article 1088.07 of the Standard Specifications.

<u>Basis of Payment</u>: This work will be paid for at the contract unit price per EACH for HANDHOLE (SPECIAL) and shall be payment in full for all labor, materials, and equipment required to furnish and install the junction box described above.

#### MODIFY EXISTING CONTROLLER CABINET

Revised: March 22, 2018

This work shall consist of terminating, connecting, and testing newly installed fiber optic cable in existing controller cabinets as indicated in the plans.

Twelve of 24 fibers within the single-mode cable shall be terminated with fusion-type LC connectors. The connectors shall meet TIA/EIA 568B specifications and shall have an operating temperature range of 14°F to 140°F. The connectors shall be free from defects in material and manufacture for six months.

Splice trays shall be provided for the separation and protection of individual fibers with buffer tubing and jacketing materials suitable for termination of the fiber with the fiber optic connectors. Stripped cable jackets shall be completely removed, and all protective gel shall be cleaned from the loose tubes as recommended by the cable supplier.

Fiber optic cables shall be terminated in the controller cabinets within wall-mountable interconnection enclosures. The interconnection enclosures shall seal out dust and moisture and shall be sized sufficiently to store all fiber, windings, and splice trays. The dimensions of the enclosures shall not exceed 9.25" x 8.5" x 3". The enclosures shall accept two modular connector panels which shall be configured to accept 12 terminated single-mode fibers. These 12 single-mode user connection adapters shall be configured to accept LC patch cables. The location of the distribution enclosure shall not restrict access to existing traffic signal systems components. The single-mode field cable shall be firmly secured to the enclosure with appropriate and applicable clamping devices. The single-mode fiber optic cable shall leave the enclosure through rubber grommets or similar devices to protect the cable against wear. Slack fiber shall be neatly trained around the bottom perimeter of the cabinet.

All installed fiber optic cable shall be tested at its nominal operating wavelength and in accordance with Article 801. Additionally, detailed and complete post-installation power meter and OTDR test documentation shall be provided electronically and to the satisfaction of the Engineer. The test data should be formatted as an Excel spreadsheet and may be either emailed for inspection and acceptance or provided on a thumb drive to the Engineer.

<u>Basis of Payment:</u> This work will be paid for at the contract unit price per EACH for MODIFY EXISTING CONTROLLER CABINET, which price shall be payment in full for installing the specified equipment and any incidental removal/replacement of existing equipment.

#### CAT 5 ETHERNET CABLE

Revised: March 22, 2018

This work shall be in accordance with Sections 873, 1076, and 1088 of the Standard Specifications, except as modified herein. This work shall consist of furnishing and installing an outdoor rated CAT 5E cable in conduits, handholes, and poles.

The cable shall be rated for outdoor use and conform to the following specifications:

- Outdoor CMX Rated Jacket (Climate/Oil Resistant Jacket)
- UV resistant outer jacket material (PVC-UV, UV Stabilized)
- Outer Jacket Ripcord
- Designed for outdoor above- ground or conduit duct applications
- Cat 5E rated to 350MHz (great for 10/100 or even 1000mbps gigabit Ethernet)
- Meets TIA/EIA 568b.2 standard
- Unshielded twist pair
- 4 Pairs, 8 conductors
- 24AWG, solid core copper
- UL 444 ANSI TIA/EIA-568.2 ISO/IEC 11801
- RoHS compliant
- Water blocking gel

<u>Basis of Payment:</u> This work will be paid for at the contract unit price per FOOT for CAT 5 ETHERNET CABLE, which shall be payment in full for all labor, equipment, and materials required to provide and install the cable as described above.

#### CLOSED-CIRCUIT TELEVISION DOME CAMERA, IP BASED

Revised: March 22, 2018

<u>Description</u>: This work shall consist of furnishing and installing closed-circuit television (CCTV) cameras, dome camera assemblies, camera brackets, and all other items required for installation and operation as indicated on the plan sheets.

<u>Camera</u>: The CCTV camera shall be an Axis Model Q6074-E Dome Camera Assembly for integration into the existing District 6 ITS/ATMS network. The Contractor shall provide all materials required to install the proposed camera on the proposed pole or existing mast arm as shown on the plan sheets. The Contractor shall submit catalog cut sheets to the Department for all items (mounting brackets, hardware, etc.) that will be utilized for review prior to commencing work. The Department will program the cameras.

<u>Environmental Enclosure/Housing</u>: The environmental enclosure shall be designed to physically protect the integrated camera from the outdoor environment and moisture via a sealed enclosure. The assembly shall be supplied with an integral sun shield. The enclosure shall be fully water and weather resistant with a NEMA 4 rating or better. The camera dome shall be constructed of

distortion free acrylic or equivalent material that must not degrade from environmental conditions. The environmental housing shall include a camera mounting bracket. In addition, the environmental housing shall include a heater, blower, and power surge protector. An integral fitting compatible with a standard 1-1/2 in NPT pipe suitable for outdoor pendant mounting shall also be provided.

The enclosure shall be equipped with a heater controlled by a thermostat. The heater shall turn on when the temperature within the enclosure falls below 40°F. The heater shall turn off when the temperature exceeds 60°F. The heater will minimize internal fogging of the dome faceplate when the assembly is operated in cold weather. In addition, a fan shall be provided as part of the enclosure. The fan will provide airflow to ensure effective heating and to minimize condensation.

The enclosure shall be equipped with a hermetically sealed, IP 66 rated, weatherproof connector located near the top for external interface.

<u>CCTV Dome Camera Mounting Supports</u> The Contractor shall furnish and install an Axis Pole Mount Bracket T91L61 (Part Number 5801721) for camera installation on traffic signal mast arms and CCTV camera poles and stainless steel banding as required.

Mounting supports shall be configured as shown on the camera support detail plans and as approved by the Engineer. Mount shall be of an aluminum construction with an enamel or polyester powder coat finish. Braces, supports, and hardware shall be stainless steel. Wind load rating shall be designed for sustained gusts up to 90 mph with a 30% gust factor. Load rating shall be designed to support up to 75 lbs. For roof or structural post/light pole mounting, mount shall have the ability to swivel inward for servicing. The mounting flange shall use standard 1-1/2 inch NPT pipe thread.

<u>Connecting Cables</u>: The Contractor shall furnish and install outdoor rated CAT 5E cable. The cable shall be terminated using the IP 66 rated RJ-45 connector on the camera end and a shielded RJ-45 connector in the cabinet. The Contractor shall test the cable after termination. Cable will be paid for separately.

<u>Construction Requirements</u>: The Contractor shall prepare a shop drawing detailing the complete CCTV dome camera assembly and installation of all components to be supplied for the approval of the Engineer. Particular emphasis shall be given to the cabling and the interconnection of all of the components. The Contractor shall install the CCTV dome camera assembly at the locations indicated in the plans. The CCTV dome camera assembly shall be mounted on a pole, wall, or other structure.

<u>Testing</u>: The Contractor shall test each installed CCTV dome camera assembly. The test shall be conducted from the field cabinet using the standard communication protocol and a laptop computer. The Contractor shall verify that the camera can be fully exercised and moved through the entire limits of Pan, Tilt, Zoom, Focus, and Iris adjustments using both the manual control and presets. The Contractor shall maintain a log of all testing and the results. A representative of the Contractor and a representative of the Engineer shall sign the log as witnessing the results. Records of all tests shall be submitted to the Engineer prior to accepting the installation.

<u>Method of Measurement:</u> The closed-circuit television dome camera will be measured for payment by the actual number of CCTV dome camera assemblies furnished, installed, tested, and accepted.

<u>Basis of Payment:</u> Payment will be made at the contract unit price per EACH for CLOSED-CIRCUIT TELEVISION DOME CAMERA, IP BASED, including all equipment, material, testing, documentation, and labor detailed in the contract documents for this bid item.

#### FIBER OPTIC CABLE 24 FIBERS, SINGLE MODE

Revised: March 22, 2018

This work shall be in accordance with Sections 801, 864, 871, and 1076 of the Standard Specifications, except as modified herein.

Each cable shall be clearly labeled in each cabinet utilizing a durable computer-generated label. The label shall contain information regarding the locations to and from which the cable is installed. The Contractor shall provide numerical foot marking data at all handholes, vaults, cabinets, or enclosures to the Department.

Twelve of the fibers shall be terminated with LC connectors. All terminated fibers shall be clearly labeled pursuant to fiber color, termini locations, and buffer tubes. Terminated fibers not being used shall be labeled "spare", and terminated fibers not attached to a distribution enclosure shall be capped and sealed after testing.

All ancillary components required to complete the fiber optic cable plant including, but not limited to, moisture and water sealants, cable caps, splice trays, weather-proof splice kits, boots, cable trays, splice enclosures, termination panels, etc. shall be supplied under this pay item and will not be paid for separately. These items shall be submitted to the Department for approval.

The fiber optic cable shall be clearly marked in each handhole, communication vault, or cabinet with a brightly colored (orange or yellow) weather resistant label securely attached to the cable.

The Contractor shall provide and install simultaneously one of the following means of locating each fiber optic cable installation, a stranded and insulated 12 AWG (EPR-TYPE RHW or THHN) tracer cable or locatable HDPE duct with an encased 18 AWG wire. The locatable wire shall be made continuous between fiber termination panels. There will be no additional compensation for this work.

<u>Materials</u>. The single-mode fiber optic cable shall incorporate a loose buffer-tube design. The cable shall conform to the requirements of RUS 7 CFR1755.900 (PE-90) for a single, sheathed, and nonarmored cable and shall be new, unused, and of current design and manufacture.

<u>Experience Requirements</u>. Personnel involved in the installation, splicing, and testing of the fiber optic cables shall meet the following requirements:

The Contractor and their fiber optic installation personnel shall have a minimum of three years of experience in the installation of fiber optic cables including splicing, terminating, and testing single mode fibers. They shall have successfully and completely installed two outdoor fiber optic cable systems in conduit where the systems have been continuously and fully operational for at least two years. The Contractor shall submit the names, addresses, and telephone numbers of personnel who can be contacted regarding the installed fiber optic systems, along with photographs and other supporting documents pursuant to these installations. The Contractor shall plan to demonstrate one of these systems to Department's representatives and the Engineer.

Installers shall be familiar with the cable manufacturer's recommended procedures for installing the cable. This familiarity shall include knowledge of splicing procedures and equipment being used on this project and knowledge of all hardware such as furcation kits and splice closures. The Contractor shall submit documented cabling, testing, splicing, furcation, and other installation procedures to the Engineer for purposes of inspection and acceptance of the Contractor's work.

Personnel involved in testing shall have been trained by the manufacturer of the fiber optic cable test equipment to be used. Proof of this training shall be submitted to the Engineer for approval. The Contractor shall also submit documentation of the testing procedures for approval by the Engineer.

<u>Installation in Conduit</u>. The Contractor shall ensure that the maximum cable bending radius is not exceeded during any unreeling, pulling, or installation operation. Entry guide chutes shall be used to guide the cable into handhole conduit ports. Lubricating compound shall be used to minimize friction. Corner rollers (wheels), if used, shall not have effective radii greater than the maximum specified installation bending radius of the cable.

The pulling tension shall be continuously measured and shall not be allowed to exceed the maximum tension specified by the manufacturer of the cable. Fuse links and breaks can be used to ensure that the cable tensile strength is not exceeded. The pulling system shall have an audible alarm that sounds whenever a pre-selected tension level is reached. Tension levels shall be recorded continuously and shall be given to the Engineer upon request.

The cable shall be pulled into the conduit as a single component, absorbing the pulling force in all tension elements. The central strength member and aramid yarn shall be attached directly to the pulling eye during cable pulling. "Basket grip" or "Chinese-finger type" attachments, which only attach to the cable's outer jacket, shall not be permitted. A breakaway swivel rated at 95% of the cable manufacturer's approved maximum tensile loading shall be used on all pulls. When simultaneously pulling fiber optic cable with other cables, separate grooved rollers shall be used for each cable.

<u>Splicing Requirements</u>: Splices shall be made at locations shown on the plans. Any other splices shall be permitted only with the approval of the Engineer. The Contractor shall submit a splicing plan to the Department for approval.

<u>Operation and Maintenance Documentation</u>: After the fiber optic cable plant has been installed, two complete sets of operation and maintenance documentation shall be provided. The documentation shall, as a minimum, include the following:

- Complete and accurate as-built diagrams showing the entire fiber optic cable plant including locations of all splices.
- Final copies of all approved test procedures.
- Complete performance data of the cable plant showing the losses at each terminal connector.
- Complete parts lists including names of vendors.
- Electronic testing files (OTDR traces, power meter data, etc.)

<u>Testing Requirements</u>: Testing shall be in accordance with Article 801.13, except where modified by this special provision.

The Contractor shall submit detailed test procedures for approval by the Engineer. All continuous fiber runs shall be tested bi-directionally at both 1310 nm and 1550 nm with a power meter, optical source, and OTDR. For testing, intermediate breakout fibers may be concatenated and tested end-to-end. Any discrepancies between the measured results and these specifications will be resolved to the satisfaction of the Engineer.

The Contractor shall provide the date, time, and location of any tests required by this specification to the Engineer at least five days before performing the test. Upon completion of the cable installation, splicing, and termination, the Contractor shall test all fibers in each link for continuity and attenuation. The test procedure shall be as follows.

A certified technician utilizing an optical source/power meter and OTDR shall conduct the testing. The technician is directed to conduct the test using the standard operating procedures defined by the manufacturer of the test equipment. All fibers installed shall be tested in both directions.

At the completion of the test, the Contractor shall provide two copies of documentation of the test results to the Engineer. The test documentation shall be bound and shall include the following:

Cable & Fiber Identification:

- Cable ID
- Cable location beginning and end
- Fiber ID, including tube and fiber color
- Operator name
- Date & time
- Setup parameters
- Wavelength
- Pulse width (OTDR)
- Refractory index (OTDR)
- Range (OTDR)
- Scale (OTDR)
- Setup option chosen to pass OTDR "dead zone"

#### Test Results:

Optical Source/Power Meter/Total Attenuation (dB/km). These results shall be provided in tabular form. The following shall be the criteria for the acceptance of the cable:

The test results shall show that the dB/km loss does not exceed +3% of the factory test or 1% of the cable's published production loss. However, no event shall exceed 0.10 dB. If any event is detected above 0.10 dB, the Contractor shall replace or repair the proposed fiber and/or fusion splice and connector including that event point.

The total dB loss of the cable, less events, shall not exceed the manufacturer's production specifications as follows: 0.5 dB/km at both 1310 and 1550 nm.

If the total loss exceeds these specifications, the Contractor shall replace or repair that cable run at the Contractor's expense including both labor and materials. Elevated attenuation due to exceeding the pulling tension during installation shall require the replacement of the cable run at the Contractor's expense including labor and materials. The Contractor shall label the destination of each trunk cable onto the cable in each handhole and termination panel.

<u>Slack Storage of Fiber Optic Cables</u>: Slack fiber shall be supplied as necessary to allow splicing the fiber optic cables in a controlled environment, such as a splicing van or tent. After splicing has been completed, the slack fiber shall be stored underground in handholes and in the traffic controller cabinets.

<u>Extra Cable:</u> Extra cable shall be left in each handhole and double handhole. Storage of extra cable in each handhole shall be coiled. These coils shall be bound at a minimum of three points around the coil perimeter and supported in their static storage position. The minimum of extra cable amounts shall be as follows unless stated differently on the plan sheets.

Location:	Extra Cable Length: Feet
Handhole	10.0 Feet
Double Handhole	50.0 Feet
Controller	6.0 Feet

<u>Basis of Payment</u>: This work will be paid for at the contract unit price per FOOT for FIBER OPTIC CABLE 24 FIBERS, SINGLE MODE and shall be payment in full for all labor, equipment, and material required to provide, install, terminate, splice, and test the fiber optic cable as described above.

#### ETHERNET SWITCH

Revised: March 22, 2018

<u>Description</u>: This work shall consist of providing a hardened Ethernet switch, including the applicable power supply. Two 10km single-mode fiber optic modules shall be supplied with each Ethernet switch. The Contractor shall furnish the following equipment (**material only**) and deliver it to the Department. There are no support requirements associated with this pay item.

The Ethernet Switch shall meet the following material specifications:

Overall Switch Station Capacity and Flexibility: Managed gigabit Ethernet switch with seven 10/100BaseT(X) ports and three 10/100/1000BaseT(X), or 100/1000BaseSFP combo ports, with -40 to 75 °C operating temperature. In addition, the switch shall include a SFP module with one 1000BaseLX port with LC connector for 10 km transmission with -40 to 85 °C operating temperature.

Cabling Options: The switch shall be able to utilize a variety of connecting interfaces including 10/100Base(T)X, 10/100/1000Base(T)X, and 1000BaseSX/LX/LHX/ZX (LC connector).

Port Configuration Options: Port configurations shall be accessible via a standard web browser without requiring special vendor software. Port configuration changes shall be possible by personnel without special IT training. The configuration can be done via a console UI, telnet connection or command line interface. All T(X) ports shall provide cable autocross capability.

The Ethernet Switch shall be compatible with following network and software requirements:

Networking and Software: The Ethernet switches shall be IEEE802.3/802.3u/802.3ab/ 802.3z/802.3x/802.1D-2004/802.1w/802.1s/802.1Q/802.1p/802.1X/802.3ad compliant.

The switch shall support the following standards and software interfaces:

- Redundant fast/gigabit Ethernet ring capability
- IGMP snooping and GMRP for filtering multicast traffic from industrial Ethernet protocols
- Supports IEEE 802.1Q VLAN and GVRP protocol to ease network planning
- Supports QoS-IEEE 802.1p/1Q and TOS/DiffServ to increase determinism
- Supports 802.3ad, LACP for optimum bandwidth utilization
- Supports TACACS+, SNMPv3, IEEE 802.1X, HTTPS, and SSH to enhance network security
- Support EtherNet/IP, PROFINET, and Modbus/TCP protocols for device management and monitoring
- SNMPv1/v2c/v3 for different levels of network management security
- Bandwidth management to prevent unpredictable network status
- Lock port for authorized MAC address access only
- Port mirroring for online debugging
- Automatic warning by exception through e-mail, relay output
- Digital inputs to integrate a sensor and alarm with an IP network
- Automatic recovery of connected device IP addresses
- Line-swap fast recovery

Port Trunking for Flexible Network Connection: Maximum of four trunk groups for all gigabit ports with maximum of 8 trunk ports for each trunk group shall be available. The user shall be able to either choose the type of the trunk group to be "Static" or "LACP."

IP Addressing Approach Options: IP addresses shall be set over the network using BootP/DHCP. The user shall have the capability to disable BootP or DHCP network-based IP address changes. In addition, the switch shall support both a serial port and web page-based manual (static) addressing approach.

Ethernet Packet Transfer Accuracy and Capacity: The switch shall be capable of forwarding valid Ethernet frames using the store and forward method or equivalent method, and the address table shall have a maximum capacity of 8192 addresses.

Quality of Service Functions Enhance Determinism: The switches shall be able to read IEEE 802.1Q VLAN priority tags and support a minimum of a low, normal, medium, and high priority buffer. High priority messages shall be able to process before low priority messages. It also shall support QoS-IEEE 802.1p/1Q and TOS/DiffServ.

SNMP Traps: The switches shall support sending SNMP messages to maximum two SNMP "Trap" server, and the SNMP traps IP addresses shall be settable through a web browser interface.

Multicast Message Control for Filtering Multicast Traffic: The switches shall be able to support IEEE 802.1D-1998 GMRP (GARP Multicast Registration Protocol) and IGMP (Internet Group Management Protocol).

Port Access Control Enhances User Authentication: The switches shall support IEEE 802.1X and Static Port Lock for Port-Base Access Control.

Accessible IP Settings: It shall allow the user to add or remove "Legal" remote host IP addresses to prevent unauthorized access. Access to switch shall be controlled by IP address. That is, if a host's IP address is in the accessible IP table, then the host shall be allowed access to the switch.

Additional network and software requirements shall be met:

- IEEE 802.1X, HTTPS, and SSH to enhance network security
- Bandwidth management prevents unpredictable network status
- Port mirroring for online debugging
- Automatic warning by exception through email and relay output
- Digital inputs to integrate sensors and alarms with IP networks
- Automatic recovery of connected device's IP addresses
- Line-swap fast recovery
- Support EDS-SNMP OPC Server Pro
- Software based IEEE 1588 PTP (Precision Time Protocol) for precise time synchronization of networks
- DHCP Option 82 for IP address assignment with different policies
- Modbus/TCP / EtherNet/IP / PROFINET industrial Ethernet protocols supported
- Supports LLDP (Link Layer Discovery Protocol)
- Turbo Ring<sup>™</sup> and Turbo Chain<sup>™</sup> (< 20ms recovery time for fast Ethernet ports and < 50 ms recovery time for gigabit Ethernet ports at full load) and STP/RSTP (IEEE 802.1w/D)

The Ethernet Switch shall meet the following general installation requirements:

Mounting: The switch shall be DIN-Rail or wall mountable

Power supply: Low voltage ranges: 12/24/48 VDC (9.6-60 VDC).

In addition, a provision shall be made so that the loss of a power supply may be user configurable to trigger hardware (i.e. relay contact), SNMP, e-mail, and web page alarms.

#### **Environmental Specifications:**

Temperature & Humidity. The switch shall have operating temperature ranges of -10 to 60 °C or -40 to 75 °C. In addition, the switch shall be rated to withstand a maximum continuous operating humidity of 95% without condensation.

Electronical Noise Immunity: The switch will conform to the IEC61000-4-2 to 4-8 series of noise specifications as specified below:

- IEC 61000-4-2 Electrostatic Discharge: Criterion A
- IEC 61000-4-3 Radiated Noise Immunity: Criterion A
- IEC 61000-4-4 Fast Transient (Burst) Withstand: Criterion A IEC 61000-4-5 Surge Voltage: Criterion A
- IEC 61000-4-6 Conducted Noise Interference: Criterion A
- IEC 61000-4-8 Electromagnetic Field Withstand: Criterion A IEC 61000-4-12
- IEC 61000-4-29

Shock & Vibration: The operating shock rating shall conform to IEC60068-2-27 and withstand a 15 g, 11 ms duration, and 18 shocks. In addition, the operating vibration spec shall conform to IEC60068-2-6 (Criterion 3) at 1 mm, 2 Hz - 13.2 Hz, 90 min.; 0.7g, 13.2 Hz - 100 Hz, 90 min.; 3.5

mm, 3 Hz - 9 Hz, 10 cycles, 1 octave/min.; 1g, 9 Hz - 150 Hz, 10 cycles, 1 octave/min. Switch shall be compliant with IEC 62443-4-2.

The Ethernet switch shall meet the following hardware-based diagnostics and user interface requirements:

- Alarm Contact: The switch shall contain an alarm contact that can be configured via standard web browser to annunciate the drop out of either or both power supply inputs and/or to annunciate the active link status of any combination of ports. A fault LED will be provided to indicate the status of the alarm contact.
- LED Indications
- Diagnostic display for internal switch status
- Serial Port: The switch shall include a USB serial port that can be accessed by computers with hyper terminal or equivalent capability. The serial console connection manner shall require a short USB cable applied to connect the switch to a PC's USB port.

The Ethernet switch shall meet the following security requirements:

- Port Disable: Unused ports shall be able to be disabled to prevent unauthorized access.
- It shall support IEEE 802.1X and SSL to enhance network security.
- Switch configuration password protection
- https/SSL

The Ethernet switch shall have following communication redundancy:

- The switch shall be able to detect and compensate for the failure of another switch, cable disruption, or hardware failure of one or more ports.
- IEEE standards-based redundancy, including IEEE 802.1D/W spanning tree Turbo Ring: gigabit Ethernet redundant ring capability (Turbo Ring V2: recovery time <20ms for fast Ethernet ports; < 50 ms for Gigabit Ethernet ports). Ring coupling function to integrate different Turbo Ring for distributed application
- Turbo Chain function for a multiple-ring architecture (recovery time <20ms for fast Ethernet ports; <50 ms for gigabit Ethernet ports)

The Ethernet switch shall be compatible with following software suite that assists with installation, operation, maintenance, and diagnostics of the existing network:

The switch must be compliant with a mass configuration tool:

- The tool must contain a security wizard for convenient setup of security-related parameters.
- The tool must allow for topology analysis to eliminate manual setting errors
- The tool must contain a configuration overview for efficient management

The switch shall be compliant with network management software (NMS).

- The NMS must allow for auto-discovery of network devices and physical connections.
- The NMS must allow for event playback for quick troubleshooting
- The NMS must allow for color-coded VLAN/IGMP groups and other visualized network data.
- The NMS must allow for a security view for the security status of network devices.
- The NMS must support a mobile app for remote monitoring and notification.

The switch must be compliant with a stand-alone data collection tool to take network snapshots for quick troubleshooting.

• The collection tool must allow for the ability to compare network and device data and then highlight the differences.

<u>Construction</u>: The Contractor shall deliver the Ethernet switches, power supplies, and fiber optic modules to the District 6 Bureau of Operations, Traffic Signal Section at 650 North Lincoln Avenue – Bldg. E, Springfield, IL. It is the Contractor's responsibility to coordinate the delivery location and time with District 6 Operations.

Phone Numbers: 217-558-0057 (Brian Fry) 217-558-6716 (Dale Hebenstreit)

<u>Basis of Payment</u>: This work will be paid for at the contract unit price per EACH for ETHERNET SWITCH, which price shall be payment in full for all labor, materials, and equipment required to provide the equipment specified above and deliver it to the Department.

#### COBALT CONTROLLER

Revised: March 22, 2018

<u>Description</u>: This work shall consist of furnishing a shelf-mounted, two through sixteen-phase, fully actuated, digital, solid-state traffic controller.

<u>Controller:</u> The controller shall be an Econolite Cobalt C traffic controller for integration into the existing District 6 ITS/ATMS network and shall be fully compatible with the District's Centracs ATMS. The Department will program the controllers.

<u>Description:</u> The Contractor shall furnish the following equipment (**material only**) and deliver it to the Department: There are no support requirements associated with this pay item.

Shelf-Mounted, Two Through Sixteen Phase, Fully Actuated, Digital, Solid-State Traffic Controller. The controller shall be configurable to meet, as a minimum, all applicable sections of the NEMA Standards Publications for TS2 and NTCIP 1202 and ATC standard 6.10. Where differences occur, these specifications shall govern. Controller versions shall be available to comply with NEMA TS2 types 1 and 2. Type 2 versions of the controller shall be capable of operating as a type 1 controller.

The controller shall require no more than a 7" shelf depth. External dimensions shall not be larger than 8.5" x 15.2 1/4" x 6.375" (H x W x D). The top and bottom of the chassis shall be made from extruded aluminum and include an integral handle on the back for easy transport. The sides shall be constructed of injection-molded polycarbonate. The model, serial number, and program information shall be displayed on the outside of the controller.

The electronics shall be modular in design and shall consist of vertical circuit boards. Horizontal circuit boards shall not acceptable. In the interest of reliability, no sockets shall be used for any electronic device. All devices shall be directly soldered to the printed circuit board. Surface mount parts shall be used for the majority of the electronic components in the controller.

A built-in, high efficiency switching power supply shall generate the primary, +5VDC internal voltage, an isolated +24 VDC for internal and external use, VSTANDBY, LINESYNC, POWERUP, and POWERDOWN signals. All voltages shall be regulated. The 120 or 220 VAC fuse shall be

mounted on the front of the controller. Protection for the 24 VDC supply shall be provided by a resettable electronic fuse. All printed circuit boards shall meet the requirements of the NEMA Standard plus the following requirements to enhance reliability. Both sides of the printed circuit board shall be covered with a solder mask material. The circuit reference designation for all components and the polarity of all polarized capacitors and two-leaded diodes shall be clearly marked adjacent to the component. Pin 1 for all integrated circuit packages shall be designated on all printed circuit boards. All printed circuit board assemblies shall be coated on both sides with a clear moisture-proof and fungus-proof sealant. Timing of the controller traffic application shall be derived from the AC power line.

To facilitate the transfer of user-programmed data from one controller to another, a Datakey receptacle for using a separate 2070-style, serial flash memory device shall be an available hardware option. In addition, two USB sockets and one SD card socket shall be provided for memory devices that can be used for data transfer. These data transfer devices shall be easily removable and directly accessible from the outside of the controller. The controller will not require this Datakey, USB memory thumb drive, or SD card to be present for proper operation.

All controller software shall be stored in flash memory devices. The controller software shall be easily updated without the removal of any memory device from the controller. The use of removable PROMS or EPROMS from the controller shall not be acceptable. The controller shall include an option that allows updating software using a Windows based computer, a USB memory thumb drive, or an SD card.

The controller shall include an ATC engine board compliant to ATC standard 5.2b and proposed version 6.10. The engine board shall include a PowerPC 83XX family processor with QUICC engine.

The engine board shall have a minimum of the following memory:

- 128Mbytes of DDR2 DRAM memory used for application and OS program execution
- 64 Mbytes of FLASH memory used for storage of OS software and user applications
- 2MB of SRAM memory used for non-volatile parameter storage

The engine board shall provide the seven ATC serial ports, Ethernet, USB, and all other control signal required by ATC standard. The operating system shall be Linux 2.6.35 or later

Program values shall be entered through the keypad. Menu selections shall be entered by entering the numerical value of the desired option.

The front of the controller shall consist of a panel for the display, keyboard, and connectors for all necessary user connections. The display shall be a 7", TFT (Thin Film Transistor) LCD with high brightness. It shall be readable in direct sunlight. The display shall perform over the NEMA temperature range and shall have a resolution of 800 X 480. The luminous intensity shall be a minimum of 800 nits. The display shall not be affected by condensation or water drops.

Front-panel operator inputs shall be via clearly labeled elastomeric keypads. These shall include a 10-digit numeric keypad, Main and Sub keys, toggle keys, special function and enter keys, six function keys, status and help keys, and a large, four-direction cursor control key.

The front panel shall include a built-in speaker for enhanced controller audio feedback. The front panel shall include a tri-color status LED.

The controller shall have the capability of supporting Ethernet communications using TCP/IP communications protocols. The controller shall provide four front-panel Ethernet ports. Two of the ports shall be connected to Ethernet switch ENET1, and the other two shall be connected to Ethernet switch ENET1.

The controller shall provide two USB 2.0 ports. USB ports shall be used for USB thumb drives to update software, upload or download configuration, or uploading logged data.

All non-optional interface connectors shall be accessible from the front of the controller in the NEMA configured controller models. Configurations shall be offered to accommodate different versions, as follows:

- NEMA TS2 Type 1
- NEMA TS2 Type 2
- NEMA TS1

The D connector shall be compatible with the Econolite Model ASC/2, ASC/2S, and ASC/3 D connectors.

To facilitate special applications, the controller shall have the capability of assigning any input or output function to any input or output pin respectively on the interface connectors with the exception of Flashing Monitor, Controller Voltage Monitor, AC+, AC-, Chassis Ground, 24VDC, Logic Ground, and TS2 Mode bits.

The controller shall, as a minimum, have the following communications ports:

- Port 1 SDLC for communications to other devices in the cabinet
- Port 2 serial port for systems communications
- Console serial port for local communications

An optional telemetry module shall utilize TDM/FSK data transmission at 1200 baud or 9600 baud over two pairs of wires. This module shall include the Econolite 25-pin D-sub connector.

All electronic modules, including the power supply, shall be easily removable from the controller using a screwdriver as the only tool. All power and signal connections to the circuit boards shall be via plug-in connectors.

A Datakey and receptacle shall be available for use as a database storage device (backup) or as a database transfer module. It shall be capable of storing a minimum 2 MB of data. The Datakey shall be hot swappable, so it can be inserted and removed without powering down the controller. The Datakey shall be capable of storing the entire controller database and shall retain the information without use of a battery or capacitor backup. The controller shall not require this key to be present during normal operation. If the Datakey is present, the controller shall automatically backup the database to the Datakey 20 minutes following the last data change.

The controller shall provide support for one ATC-2070 type communications slot that can be added, if needed, providing access to ATC communications ports

<u>Construction</u>: The Contractor shall deliver the controllers to the District 6 Bureau of Operations, Traffic Signal Section at 650 North Lincoln Avenue – Bldg. E, Springfield, IL. It is the Contractor's responsibility to coordinate the delivery location and time with District 6 Operations.

Phone Numbers: 217-558-0057 (Brian Fry) 217-558-6716 (Dale Hebenstreit)

<u>Basis of Payment</u>: This work will be paid for at the contract unit price per EACH for COBALT CONTROLLER, which price shall be payment in full for all labor, materials, and equipment required to provide the equipment specified above and deliver it to the Department.

#### INTERSECTION MONITOR UNIT

Revised: October 18, 2021

This work shall be in accordance with Sections 857 and 1074.03(b)(1) of the Standard Specifications, except as modified herein.

<u>Description</u>: The Contractor shall furnish a malfunction management unit (**material only**) and deliver it to the Department. There are no support requirements associated with this pay item. The malfunction management unit (MMU) shall meet the following material specifications:

The MMU shall be compatible for integration into the existing District 6 ITS/ATMS network and shall be fully compatible with the District's Centracs ATMS. The Department will program the MMUs.

A MMU shall be shelf mountable, 16 channels, and solid state with ethernet capability. The MMU shall be fully compliant with the requirements of NEMA TS-2 Standards as well as the NEMA TS-2 Flashing Yellow Arrow specifications.

Monitoring shall consist of all NEMA TS-2 requirements as well as dual indication, field check, external watchdog, and type fault. The MMU shall provide the same fault coverage for the foursection flashing yellow arrow (FYA) approaches as it does for conventional protected left turn phases, including conflict, red fail, dual indication, and both minimum yellow and minimum yellow plus red clearance monitoring.

The MMU shall have an LCD display screen. This screen shall be separate from the full intersection channel status display. These display functions shall be provided in addition to those required by NEMA TS-2 Standard. A PC shall not be required to display the following: field signal voltages, the rms voltage and frequency of the Ac line, field check status, recurrent pulse status, configuration, event logs, and clock set.

All NEMA standard configuration parameters shall be provided by a program card meeting the requirements of NEMA TS-2.

User programmed configuration enhanced settings shall be stored in an electronically erasable programmable read-only memory (EEPROM). This configuration shall be maintained without the use of a battery.

<u>Construction</u>: The Contractor shall deliver the Intersection Monitor Unit/ MMU to the District 6 Bureau of Operations, Traffic Signal Section at 650 North Lincoln Avenue – Bldg. E, Springfield, IL. It is the Contractor's responsibility to coordinate the delivery location and time with District 6 Operations. Phone Numbers: 217-558-0057 (Brian Fry) 217-558-6716 (Dale Hebenstreit)

<u>Basis of Payment</u>: This work will be paid for at the contract unit price per EACH for INTERSECTION MONITOR UNIT, which price shall be payment in full for all labor, materials, and equipment required to provide the equipment specified above and deliver it to the Department.

#### WIDE AREA VIDEO VEHICLE DETECTION SYSTEM (WAVDS)

Effective November 15, 2023

<u>Description.</u> This work shall consist of furnishing video detection systems as well as providing support for the initial setup and programming of each system while the system is installed by the Contractor. This work includes installation, all materials, and equipment required to install and achieve full operation and functionality, including, but is not limited to, necessary hardware, processors, sensors, wiring, mounting brackets, mounting hardware, conduit, cable connectors, grounding, and any other material required to ensure a complete installation as specified for each location.

The system shall be fully compatible with the current District 6 ATMS system via the current District 6 ITS fiber network. The wide area video detection system (WAVDS) shall follow the specifications for each separate category as specified herein.

<u>System Requirements.</u> The system shall have a modular electrical design and use Ethernet to connect the D6 network with the different system components. Streaming video images, alerts, and data shall be transmitted from the field back to a Traffic Operations Center (TOC) via the systems client software or web-based platform and to the WAVDS's cloud by using any or combination of the following:

- Fiber optic
- WAN
- TCP/IP
- Internal modem

The WAVDS client software or web-based platform or web-based platform shall provide graphical user interfaces between the administrators and permissioned users of the system and the WAVDS sensors itself. The software shall allow the user to configure sites, conduct maintenance, monitor information relayed from the sensors, and provide access to real-time data, system and user defined alerts, and historical data collected by the sensors. The client software or web-based platform should be available on a single personal computer or across a network of computers. One or more users shall be able to access WAVDS simultaneously.

System Hardware. The required system hardware shall include the following:

- One WAVDS processor capable of connecting with one to eight sensors
- One or more WAVDS sensors with at least one sensor having a fisheye lens for omnidirectional viewing of the roadway or intersection.
- One surge protector junction unit per each advanced/stop line sensor
- One mounting pole and bracket capable of mounting to the nominal height for the optimal range.
- One ball-swivel, bracket, and surge protector junction unit per each fisheye sensor

- One Ethernet protection module (surge protector located in the traffic cabinet) per each WAVDS sensor
- WAVDS interface cables to the traffic signal controller based on model/type.
- Optional Ethernet repeater to extend WAVDS sensors beyond 300 feet
- Optional POE powered switch for use with more than two sensors

#### Sensor Hardware

Fisheye Sensor. The WAVDS should have at least one downward-facing fisheye sensor capable of seeing the center of the intersection and have an omnidirectional line of site to track vehicles entering and exiting the intersection. Other required features shall include the following:

- Color images outputted into digital format as MJPEG images
- Camera lens shall not require adjustment and is always in focus
- A thermostatically controlled heater residing inside the enclosure to reduce the effects of ice and condensation
- Any plastics used in the enclosure shall have ultraviolet inhibitors
- A waterproof and dust tight aluminum enclosure

The weight of the sensor including the enclosure shall not exceed 8 lbs. The sensor junction box should mount at the base of the vertical pole and allow for the installer to adjust the sensor's horizontal position with one hand and tighten the bracket without having to support the sensor simultaneously.

Optional WAVDS Sensors. Some intersections may require advanced detection beyond 300 ft and/or stop line detection. In these instances, an additional WAVDS sensor with a field of view of either 30° - 50° for stop line detection or a field of view of 9° - 18° for advanced detection shall be used. The sensor weight should not exceed 8 lbs.

Other required features include:

- Color images outputted into digital format as MJPEG images
- A 5 50 mm varifocal lens set for the specific application
- A thermostatically controlled heater residing inside the enclosure to reduce the effects of ice and condensation
- A sun shield to minimize lens exposure to the sun
- A waterproof and dust tight powdered coated aluminum housing

The WAVDS should support thermal imaging sensors for use in specific situations.

<u>Processor Hardware.</u> The WAVDS processor shall support one or two fisheye sensors, or if equipped with one fisheye sensor, the WAVDS processor should at a minimum be capable of simultaneously supporting up to four additional WAVDS sensors for special requirements such as advance detection or underpass detection.

The WAVDS processor shall comply with NEMA standards, TS1, TS2 Type 1 and Type 2; 170/2070; and ITS. The WAVDS processor shall provide the following inputs and outputs:

ТҮРЕ	INPUTS	OUTPUTS
TS1	24	24
TS2	16	64
170/2070	8	24
ITS	16	64

The WAVDS processor shall have at a minimum four USB 3.0 ports for expansion flexibility and have a built-in modem. The WAVDS processor shall be no more than 1 rack unit high excluding connectors. The unit shall have flexible mounting options including the ability to lie flat on a cabinet shelf, be mounted in a standard traffic cabinet rack with optional mounting ears, or be installed vertically with optional base. The outer enclosure shall be a powder coated aluminum.

<u>Electrical.</u> The WAVDS sensors shall use less than 20 watts nominally and a maximum of 50 watts with active heaters. The sensors shall be POE and shall only require a single shielded, burial grade, gel-filled, CAT 5E cable for both power and data.

Each WAVDS sensor shall have its own surge protector junction unit and EPM surge protection unit in the traffic cabinet.

The WAVDS processor shall operate within a range of 89 to 240 VAC, 60 Hz, single phase. Power to the WAVDS processor is from the transient protected side of the AC power distribution system in the traffic control cabinet where the WAVDS processor is installed.

<u>Cabling and Surge Protection Units.</u> CAT 5E cabling shall be a high performance shielded direct burial data cable capable of 350 MHz bandwidth for data applications. The cabling shall consist of a 24 AWG, solid core, copper wire with eight conductors in a gel-filled jacket. The jacket shall consist of LLDPE that is UV resistant. The cable shall have easily identifiable striped pairs as follows:

- Orange-White, Orange
- Green-White, Green
- Blue-White, Blue
- Brown-White, Brown

The cable shall be rated at a minimum for 60 V.

The surge protector junction unit for the WAVDS sensor shall provide protection against a transient pulse with a pulse shape of  $8/20 \ \mu s$  and a max current of 75 A. The unit shall weigh no more than 2 lbs.

The electronic power meter, surge protection unit for the WAVDS sensor, shall have at most a max impulse discharge current of 40 KA and an impedance of at least 100 ohms. The unit should have at least line-line and line-ground protection options, and the POE current should not exceed 1.8 A.

<u>Environmental.</u> The WAVDS processor shall meet or exceed the NEMA standard of -29 °F up to 149 °F and meet or exceed a 5-30 Hz vibration test as well as a 10G shock test. The WAVDS processor shall operate properly in an environment with 0% to 95% relative humidity, non-condensing. The WAVDS sensors shall operate properly in an environment with 0% to 100% relative humidity.

<u>System Software</u>. Each WAVDS system shall include client software or web-based platform for up to eight sensors for detecting and counting the vehicle's entrance and exit of the intersection. The WAVDS system shall also include software for communicating with the traffic controllers and other electronic devices.

The client software or web-based platform shall be included with each WAVDS system and should be downloaded and run on any personal computer with a Windows 7 or newer operating system. The client software or web-based platform at a minimum should include management tools to perform the following:

- View, diagnose, configure, and reset individual sensor outputs
- View the status of inputs to enable setup and troubleshooting in the field
- Configure and view calls and phases
- The ability to create and define, as well as edit, vehicle zones, road masks, object masks, and pedestrian zones by drawing arbitrary shaped polygons using a computer
- The ability to detect and track vehicles, motorcycles, bicycles, and pedestrians through the entire 360° field of view
- Provide system calls based on zone occupancy
- Provide RTSP streaming capability
- View the site's configuration history
- Publish and revert back to previous configuration
- View video and images from the sensor within the software's interface
- Optionally access and use an API that is documented online and that uses HTTP
- Provide system alerts for diagnostic and administrative events

The WAVDS system shall have optional data packages available for purchase later, if desired, that provide count data, access to real time data, and system and user defined alerts. The count data shall be accessible directly from the processor or from a remote computer with a network connection.

The count data shall include at least the following type of reports:

- Turning movement counts, including U-turns
- Length based vehicle classifications
- Incidents reporting
- Volume
- 7 Day volume
- Occupancy on green
- Occupancy on red
- Percentage of arrivals on green
- Percentage of arrivals on red

All reports should be exportable and downloadable in any of the following formats:

- PDF
- Excel
- Rich Text Format
- TIFF Image
- Web Archive

The alerts/notifications package for purchase should include at a minimum the following types of

alerts:

- Wrong way vehicle detection
- Loss of visibility event
- Volume exceeded

<u>Vehicle Detection.</u> WAVDS system shall provide real time vehicle detection (within 500 milliseconds of vehicle arrival). The system should detect the presence of vehicles for up to 64 detection zones per WAVDS senor. The detection zones shall be sensitive to the direction a vehicle travels and the direction to be detected by each detection zone shall be programmable by a client software or web-based platform user.

<u>Detection Zone Placement.</u> The WAVDS system should provide a flexible detection zone placement anywhere within 150 feet of the WAVDS sensors. Preferred presence detector configurations shall be arbitrarily shaped polygons, including simple boxes, drawn across lanes of traffic or placed in line with lanes of traffic. A single WAVDS sensor should replace one or more conventional detectors. Advanced detection zones may be placed up to 300 feet from a Fisheye sensor when mounted at least 40 feet high.

<u>Detection Zone Programming.</u> Placement of detection zones shall be done by means of a graphical interface using the MJPEG image of the roadway. The client software or web-based platform displays images of the detection zones overlaid on the video image of traffic while the WAVDS processor is running. The detection zones when operating shall display outlined or filled with a visible change indicating activation.

A laptop should be used to draw detection zones. Alternatively, a mouse, keyboard, and monitor may be connected directly to the processor to configure a site. The detection zones should be capable of being sized and shaped to provide optimal road coverage and detection. It should be possible to upload detector configurations to the WAVDS processor and to retrieve the sensor configuration that is currently running in the WAVDS processor through the client software or web-based platform. The configuration should also be retrievable from the WAVDS system cloud if properly backed up.

The user shall be able to edit previously defined detector configurations to fine tune the detection zone placement size and shape. Once a detection configuration has been created, the system shall provide a graphic display of the new configuration on its monitor. While this fine tuning is being done, the sensor shall be required to continue to operate from the sensor configuration currently in place. A user should be able to use a system command to revert to previous configurations stored in the client software or web-based platform or on the WAVDS system's platform if properly backed up.

When a vehicle occupies a detection zone, the detection zone on the live video shall indicate the presence of a vehicle, thereby verifying proper operation of the system. The presence of the vehicle as well as the signal states shall be indicated via colored LED lights on the front panel of WAVDS processor. With the absence of images, the WAVDS processor's display shall indicate proper operation of the detection zones.

Detection zones shall be sensitive to the direction of vehicle travel. The direction shall be capable of being detected by each detection zone and will be programmable by the user. The vehicle detection zones will not activate if a vehicle is traveling in any direction other than the one specified for detection in the zone. Cross-street and wrong way traffic shall not cause a false detection. Detection zones shall be capable of an optional user defined call to detect a side entrance (90° or less angled entrance).

<u>Design Field of View.</u> The WAVDS system shall be able to reliably detect vehicle presence in the design field of view. The design field of view shall be defined as the sensor view when the image sensor is mounted 30 feet or higher above the roadway, when the sensor is in front of all stop lines, no more than 75 feet from the intersection center, and the beginning of the detection area is not greater than 150 feet from the image sensor. Within this design field of view, the WAVDS processor should be capable of setting up detection zones for point detection (equivalent to the operation of a 6' x 6' inductive loop). A WAVDS sensor, placed at the proper mounting height, can monitor up to and including five traffic lanes per approach simultaneously. A single fisheye sensor, placed at the proper mounting height, should be able to monitor detection zones in an intersection of five approaches at a minimum. Fisheye sensors mounted no less than 40 feet should be capable of advanced vehicle detection of up to 300 feet.

<u>Detection Performance.</u> Detection accuracy of the WAVDS system shall be comparable to properly operating inductive loops. Detection accuracy should include the presence of any vehicle in the defined detection zone regardless of the lane the vehicle is occupying. Occlusion produced by vehicles in the same or adjacent lanes shall not be considered a failure of the WAVDS processor but a limitation of the WAVDS sensor placement.

Detection shall be 98% accurate with slight degradation possible under adverse weather or road conditions (i.e. rain, snow, fog). Detection shall be expected for the entire design field of view on a lane by lane or by approach basis.

Equipment failure, either sensor or WAVDS processor, shall result in constant vehicle detection on affected detection zones. The WAVDS system shall be required to have the ability to place a constant call to a specific zone, if said zone loses visibility, while simultaneously making calls in the traditional manner in the remaining zones.

<u>System Software Operation.</u> The WAVDS must transmit and receive all information needed for sensor setup, to monitor vehicle detection, to view vehicle traffic flow, and to interpret stored data. The remote communications link between the WAVDS processor shall not interfere with the on-street detection of the WAVDS processor.

The user should be able to view the detection area in a horizon-to-horizon fisheye view or in a configurable four pane flattened view on the same screen. Each view should be able to be customized by the user with the ability to digitally pan-tilt-zoom.

<u>Installation and Training.</u> The supplier of the WAVDS system shall supervise the installation and testing of the sensors, processor, and other sensor components.

System installers shall be required to be certified by the system manufacturer. A manufacturer's instructional guide shall not be considered an adequate substitute for practical classroom training and formal certification by an approved agency. However, the manufacturer shall provide an online user guide and an electronic copy of the user guide within the client software or web-based platform and onboard the WAVDS processor for reference.

Formal levels of factory authorized training are required for installers, contractors, and system operators. All training must be certified by the WAVDS system manufacturer.

<u>Warranty</u>, <u>Maintenance and Support</u>. The video detection system must be warranted to be free of defects in material and workmanship for a period of three years from date of shipment from the manufacturer's facility. An option for additional years warranty for up to six years shall be available.

During the warranty period, the system manufacturer shall be required to repair with new or refurbished materials or replace at no charge any product containing a warranty defect provided the product is returned to the supplier's factory or authorized repair site. Returned product for repair or replacement under warranty by the supplier shall have prepaid shipping. This warranty does not apply to any product damaged by accident, improperly operated, abused, serviced by unauthorized personnel, or unauthorized modification.

Ongoing software support by the manufacturer shall include all necessary software updates required to maintain functional and up to date operations of the complete system, including both the installed hardware as well as the client software or web-based platform, and shall be provided free of charge for the life of the system.

<u>Basis of Payment:</u> This work will be paid for at the contract unit price per EACH for WIDE AREA VIDEO VEHICLE DETECTION SYSTEM. This price shall be payment in full for furnishing all labor, materials, and equipment and installing the necessary wiring, mounting brackets, mounting hardware, conduit, cable connectors, grounding, and any other material required to satisfactorily complete the work shown on the plans as complete and fully operational to the satisfaction of the Engineer.

#### CAMERA MOUNTING ASSEMBLY

This item shall consist of furnishing and installing a camera mounting assembly as shown on the plan details. The item shall be an Astro bracket and pole mounting assembly and a camera mounting bracket. The camera mounting bracket shall be affixed to the pipe with stainless steel  $\frac{3}{4}$ " banding.

<u>Basis of Payment:</u> This work will be paid for at the contract unit price per EACH for CAMERA MOUNTING ASSEMBLY, which price shall be payment in full for furnishing and installing the equipment specified and as shown on the plans to the satisfaction of the Engineer.

#### REMOVE EXISTING TRAFFIC SIGNAL EQUIPMENT:

This work shall consist of removing the existing equipment indicated on each intersection plan sheet and delivering the equipment to a location directed by IDOT D6 Operations. Contact phone number is 217-558-6716.

<u>Basis of Payment:</u> This work will be paid for at the contract unit price per EACH for REMOVE EXISTING TRAFFIC SIGNAL EQUIPMENT, which price shall be payment in full for removing and delivering the equipment indicated on the plans.

#### CEMENT, TYPE IL (BDE)

Effective: August 1, 2023

Add the following to Article 302.02 of the Standard Specifications:

Revise Note 2 of Article 352.02 of the Standard Specifications to read:

"Note 2. Either Type I or Type IA portland cement or Type IL portland-limestone cement shall be used."

Revise Note 1 of Article 404.02 of the Standard Specifications to read:

"Note 1. The cement shall be Type I portland cement or Type IL portland-limestone cement."

Revise Article 1019.02(a) of the Standard Specifications to read:

"(a) Cement, Type I or IL ......1001"

#### COMPENSABLE DELAY COSTS (BDE)

Effective: June 2, 2017

Revised: April 1, 2019

Revise Article 107.40(b) of the Standard Specifications to read:

- "(b) Compensation. Compensation will not be allowed for delays, inconveniences, or damages sustained by the Contractor from conflicts with facilities not meeting the above definition; or if a conflict with a utility in an unanticipated location does not cause a shutdown of the work or a documentable reduction in the rate of progress exceeding the limits set herein. The provisions of Article 104.03 notwithstanding, compensation for delays caused by a utility in an unanticipated location will be paid according to the provisions of this Article governing minor and major delays or reduced rate of production which are defined as follows.
  - (1) Minor Delay. A minor delay occurs when the work in conflict with the utility in an unanticipated location is completely stopped for more than two hours, but not to exceed two weeks.
  - (2) Major Delay. A major delay occurs when the work in conflict with the utility in an unanticipated location is completely stopped for more than two weeks.

(3) Reduced Rate of Production Delay. A reduced rate of production delay occurs when the rate of production on the work in conflict with the utility in an unanticipated location decreases by more than 25 percent and lasts longer than seven calendar days."

Revise Article 107.40(c) of the Standard Specifications to read:

- "(c) Payment. Payment for Minor, Major, and Reduced Rate of Production Delays will be made as follows.
  - (1) Minor Delay. Labor idled which cannot be used on other work will be paid for according to Article 109.04(b)(1) and (2) for the time between start of the delay and the minimum remaining hours in the work shift required by the prevailing practice in the area.

Equipment idled which cannot be used on other work, and which is authorized to standby on the project site by the Engineer, will be paid for according to Article 109.04(b)(4).

(2) Major Delay. Labor will be the same as for a minor delay.

Equipment will be the same as for a minor delay, except Contractor-owned equipment will be limited to two weeks plus the cost of move-out to either the Contractor's yard or another job and the cost to re-mobilize, whichever is less. Rental equipment may be paid for longer than two weeks provided the Contractor presents adequate support to the Department (including lease agreement) to show retaining equipment on the job is the most economical course to follow and in the public interest.

(3) Reduced Rate of Production Delay. The Contractor will be compensated for the reduced productivity for labor and equipment time in excess of the 25 percent threshold for that portion of the delay in excess of seven calendar days. Determination of compensation will be in accordance with Article 104.02, except labor and material additives will not be permitted.

Payment for escalated material costs, escalated labor costs, extended project overhead, and extended traffic control will be determined according to Article 109.13."

Revise Article 108.04(b) of the Standard Specifications to read:

- "(b) No working day will be charged under the following conditions.
  - (1) When adverse weather prevents work on the controlling item.
  - (2) When job conditions due to recent weather prevent work on the controlling item.
  - (3) When conduct or lack of conduct by the Department or its consultants, representatives, officers, agents, or employees; delay by the Department in making the site available; or delay in furnishing any items required to be furnished to the Contractor by the Department prevents work on the controlling item.
  - (4) When delays caused by utility or railroad adjustments prevent work on the controlling item.

- (5) When strikes, lock-outs, extraordinary delays in transportation, or inability to procure critical materials prevent work on the controlling item, as long as these delays are not due to any fault of the Contractor.
- (6) When any condition over which the Contractor has no control prevents work on the controlling item."

Revise Article 109.09(f) of the Standard Specifications to read:

"(f) Basis of Payment. After resolution of a claim in favor of the Contractor, any adjustment in time required for the work will be made according to Section 108. Any adjustment in the costs to be paid will be made for direct labor, direct materials, direct equipment, direct jobsite overhead, direct offsite overhead, and other direct costs allowed by the resolution. Adjustments in costs will not be made for interest charges, loss of anticipated profit, undocumented loss of efficiency, home office overhead and unabsorbed overhead other than as allowed by Article 109.13, lost opportunity, preparation of claim expenses and other consequential indirect costs regardless of method of calculation.

The above Basis of Payment is an essential element of the contract and the claim cost recovery of the Contractor shall be so limited."

Add the following to Section 109 of the Standard Specifications.

"**109.13 Payment for Contract Delay.** Compensation for escalated material costs, escalated labor costs, extended project overhead, and extended traffic control will be allowed when such costs result from a delay meeting the criteria in the following table.

Contract Type Cause of Delay		Length of Delay
Working Days	Article 108.04(b)(3) or Article 108.04(b)(4)	No working days have been charged for two consecutive weeks.
Completion Date	Article 108.08(b)(1) or Article 108.08(b)(7)	The Contractor has been granted a minimum two week extension of contract time, according to Article 108.08.

Payment for each of the various costs will be according to the following.

- (a) Escalated Material and/or Labor Costs. When the delay causes work, which would have otherwise been completed, to be done after material and/or labor costs have increased, such increases will be paid. Payment for escalated material costs will be limited to the increased costs substantiated by documentation furnished by the Contractor. Payment for escalated labor costs will be limited to those items in Article 109.04(b)(1) and (2), except the 35 percent and 10 percent additives will not be permitted.
- (b) Extended Project Overhead. For the duration of the delay, payment for extended project overhead will be paid as follows.
  - (1) Direct Jobsite and Offsite Overhead. Payment for documented direct jobsite overhead and documented direct offsite overhead, including onsite supervisory and administrative personnel, will be allowed according to the following table.

Original Contract Amount	Supervisory and Administrative Personnel		
Up to \$5,000,000	One Project Superintendent		
Over \$ 5,000,000 - up to \$25,000,000	One Project Manager, One Project Superintendent or Engineer, and One Clerk		
Over \$25,000,000 - up to \$50,000,000	One Project Manager, One Project Superintendent, One Engineer, and One Clerk		
Over \$50,000,000	One Project Manager, Two Project Superintendents, One Engineer, and One Clerk		

- (2) Home Office and Unabsorbed Overhead. Payment for home office and unabsorbed overhead will be calculated as 8 percent of the total delay cost.
- (c) Extended Traffic Control. Traffic control required for an extended period of time due to the delay will be paid for according to Article 109.04.

When an extended traffic control adjustment is paid under this provision, an adjusted unit price as provided for in Article 701.20(a) for increase or decrease in the value of work by more than ten percent will not be paid.

Upon payment for a contract delay under this provision, the Contractor shall assign subrogation rights to the Department for the Department's efforts of recovery from any other party for monies paid by the Department as a result of any claim under this provision. The Contractor shall fully cooperate with the Department in its efforts to recover from another party any money paid to the Contractor for delay damages under this provision."

#### DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE PARTICIPATION (BDE)

Effective: September 1, 2000

Revised: March 2, 2019

<u>FEDERAL OBLIGATION</u>. The Department of Transportation, as a recipient of federal financial assistance, is required to take all necessary and reasonable steps to ensure nondiscrimination in the award and administration of contracts. Consequently, the federal regulatory provisions of 49 CFR Part 26 apply to this contract concerning the utilization of disadvantaged business enterprises. For the purposes of this Special Provision, a disadvantaged business enterprise (DBE) means a business certified by the Department in accordance with the requirements of 49 CFR Part 26 and listed in the Illinois Unified Certification Program (IL UCP) DBE Directory.

<u>STATE OBLIGATION</u>. This Special Provision will also be used by the Department to satisfy the requirements of the Business Enterprise for Minorities, Females, and Persons with Disabilities Act, 30 ILCS 575. When this Special Provision is used to satisfy state law requirements on

100 percent state-funded contracts, the federal government has no involvement in such contracts (not a federal-aid contract) and no responsibility to oversee the implementation of this Special Provision by the Department on those contracts. DBE participation on 100 percent state-funded contracts will not be credited toward fulfilling the Department's annual overall DBE goal required by the US Department of Transportation to comply with the federal DBE program requirements.

<u>CONTRACTOR ASSURANCE</u>. The Contractor makes the following assurance and agrees to include the assurance in each subcontract the Contractor signs with a subcontractor.

The Contractor, subrecipient, or subcontractor shall not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, or sex in the performance of this contract. The Contractor shall carry out applicable requirements of 49 CFR Part 26 in the award and administration of contracts funded in whole or in part with federal or state funds. Failure by the Contractor to carry out these requirements is a material breach of this contract, which may result in the termination of this contract or such other remedy as the recipient deems appropriate, which may include, but is not limited to:

- (a) Withholding progress payments;
- (b) Assessing sanctions;
- (c) Liquidated damages; and/or
- (d) Disqualifying the Contractor from future bidding as non-responsible.

<u>OVERALL GOAL SET FOR THE DEPARTMENT</u>. As a requirement of compliance with 49 CFR Part 26, the Department has set an overall goal for DBE participation in its federally assisted contracts. That goal applies to all federal-aid funds the Department will expend in its federally assisted contracts for the subject reporting fiscal year. The Department is required to make a good faith effort to achieve the overall goal. The dollar amount paid to all approved DBE companies performing work called for in this contract is eligible to be credited toward fulfillment of the Department's overall goal.

<u>CONTRACT GOAL TO BE ACHIEVED BY THE CONTRACTOR</u>. This contract includes a specific DBE utilization goal established by the Department. The goal has been included because the Department has determined the work of this contract has subcontracting opportunities that may be suitable for performance by DBE companies. The determination is based on an assessment of the type of work, the location of the work, and the availability of DBE companies to do a part of the work. The assessment indicates, in the absence of unlawful discrimination and in an arena of fair and open competition, DBE companies can be expected to perform **0.00%** of the work. This percentage is set as the DBE participation goal for this contract. Consequently, in addition to the other award criteria established for this contract, the Department will only award this contract to a bidder who makes a good faith effort to meet this goal of DBE participation in the performance of the work. A bidder makes a good faith effort for award consideration if either of the following is done in accordance with the procedures set for in this Special Provision:

- (a) The bidder documents enough DBE participation has been obtained to meet the goal or,
- (b) The bidder documents a good faith effort has been made to meet the goal, even though the effort did not succeed in obtaining enough DBE participation to meet the goal.

<u>DBE LOCATOR REFERENCES</u>. Bidders shall consult the IL UCP DBE Directory as a reference source for DBE-certified companies. In addition, the Department maintains a letting and item specific DBE locator information system whereby DBE companies can register their interest in providing quotes on particular bid items advertised for letting. Information concerning DBE companies willing to quote work for particular contracts may be obtained by contacting the Department's Bureau of Small Business Enterprises at telephone number (217) 785-4611, or by visiting the Department's website at:

http://www.idot.illinois.gov/doing-business/certifications/disadvantaged-business-enterprise-certification/il-ucp-directory/index.

<u>BIDDING PROCEDURES</u>. Compliance with this Special Provision is a material bidding requirement and failure of the bidder to comply will render the bid not responsive.

The bidder shall submit a DBE Utilization Plan (form SBE 2026), and a DBE Participation Statement (form SBE 2025) for each DBE company proposed for the performance of work to achieve the contract goal, with the bid. If the Utilization Plan indicates the contract goal will not be met, documentation of good faith efforts shall also be submitted. The documentation of good faith efforts must include copies of each DBE and non-DBE subcontractor quote submitted to the bidder when a non-DBE subcontractor is selected over a DBE for work on the contract. The required forms and documentation must be submitted as a single .pdf file using the "Integrated Contractor Exchange (iCX)" application within the Department's "EBids System".

The Department will not accept a Utilization Plan if it does not meet the bidding procedures set forth herein and the bid will be declared not responsive. In the event the bid is declared not responsive, the Department may elect to cause the forfeiture of the penal sum of the bidder's proposal guaranty and may deny authorization to bid the project if re-advertised for bids.

GOOD FAITH EFFORT PROCEDURES. The contract will not be awarded until the Utilization Plan is approved. All information submitted by the bidder must be complete, accurate and adequately document enough DBE participation has been obtained or document the good faith efforts of the bidder, in the event enough DBE participation has not been obtained, before the Department will commit to the performance of the contract by the bidder. The Utilization Plan will be approved by the Department if the Utilization Plan documents sufficient commercially useful DBE work to meet the contract goal or the bidder submits sufficient documentation of a good faith effort to meet the contract goal pursuant to 49 CFR Part 26, Appendix A. This means the bidder must show that all necessary and reasonable steps were taken to achieve the contract goal. Necessary and reasonable steps are those which, by their scope, intensity and appropriateness to the objective, could reasonably be expected to obtain sufficient DBE participation, even if they were not successful. The Department will consider the quality, quantity, and intensity of the kinds of efforts the bidder has made. Mere pro forma efforts, in other words efforts done as a matter of form, are not good faith efforts; rather, the bidder is expected to have taken genuine efforts that would be reasonably expected of a bidder actively and aggressively trying to obtain DBE participation sufficient to meet the contract goal.

(a) The following is a list of types of action that the Department will consider as part of the evaluation of the bidder's good faith efforts to obtain participation. These listed factors are not intended to be a mandatory checklist and are not intended to be exhaustive. Other factors or efforts brought to the attention of the Department may be relevant in appropriate cases and will be considered by the Department.

- (1) Soliciting through all reasonable and available means (e.g. attendance at pre-bid meetings, advertising and/or written notices) the interest of all certified DBE companies that have the capability to perform the work of the contract. The bidder must solicit this interest within sufficient time to allow the DBE companies to respond to the solicitation. The bidder must determine with certainty if the DBE companies are interested by taking appropriate steps to follow up initial solicitations.
- (2) Selecting portions of the work to be performed by DBE companies in order to increase the likelihood that the DBE goals will be achieved. This includes, where appropriate, breaking out contract work items into economically feasible units to facilitate DBE participation, even when the Contractor might otherwise prefer to perform these work items with its own forces.
- (3) Providing interested DBE companies with adequate information about the plans, specifications, and requirements of the contract in a timely manner to assist them in responding to a solicitation.
- (4) a. Negotiating in good faith with interested DBE companies. It is the bidder's responsibility to make a portion of the work available to DBE subcontractors and suppliers and to select those portions of the work or material needs consistent with the available DBE subcontractors and suppliers, so as to facilitate DBE participation. Evidence of such negotiation includes the names, addresses, and telephone numbers of DBE companies that were considered; a description of the information provided regarding the plans and specifications for the work selected for subcontracting; and evidence as to why additional agreements could not be reached for DBE companies to perform the work.
  - b. A bidder using good business judgment would consider a number of factors in negotiating with subcontractors, including DBE subcontractors, and would take a firm's price and capabilities as well as contract goals into consideration. However, the fact that there may be some additional costs involved in finding and using DBE companies is not in itself sufficient reason for a bidder's failure to meet the contract DBE goal, as long as such costs are reasonable. Also the ability or desire of a bidder to perform the work of a contract with its own organization does not relieve the bidder of the responsibility to make good faith efforts. Bidders are not, however, required to accept higher quotes from DBE companies if the price difference is excessive or unreasonable. In accordance with the above Bidding Procedures, the documentation of good faith efforts must include copies of each DBE and non-DBE subcontractor quote submitted to the bidder when a non-DBE subcontractor was selected over a DBE for work on the contract.
- (5) Not rejecting DBE companies as being unqualified without sound reasons based on a thorough investigation of their capabilities. The bidder's standing within its industry, membership in specific groups, organizations, or associations and political or social affiliations (for example union vs. non-union employee status) are not legitimate causes for the rejection or non-solicitation of bids in the bidder's efforts to meet the project goal.
- (6) Making efforts to assist interested DBE companies in obtaining bonding, lines of credit, or insurance as required by the recipient or Contractor.

- (7) Making efforts to assist interested DBE companies in obtaining necessary equipment, supplies, materials, or related assistance or services.
- (8) Effectively using the services of available minority/women community organizations; minority/women contractors' groups; local, state, and federal minority/women business assistance offices; and other organizations as allowed on a case-by-case basis to provide assistance in the recruitment and placement of DBE companies.
- (b) If the Department determines the bidder has made a good faith effort to secure the work commitment of DBE companies to meet the contract goal, the Department will award the contract provided it is otherwise eligible for award. If the Department determines the bidder has failed to meet the requirements of this Special Provision or that a good faith effort has not been made, the Department will notify the responsible company official designated in the Utilization Plan that the bid is not responsive. The notification will also include a statement of reasons for the adverse determination. If the Utilization Plan is not approved because it is deficient as a technical matter, unless waived by the Department, the bidder will be notified and will be allowed no more than a five calendar day period to cure the deficiency.
- (c) The bidder may request administrative reconsideration of an adverse determination by emailing the Department at "DOT.DBE.UP@illinois.gov" within the five calendar days after the receipt of the notification of the determination. The determination shall become final if a request is not made on or before the fifth calendar day. A request may provide additional written documentation or argument concerning the issues raised in the determination statement of reasons, provided the documentation and arguments address efforts made prior to submitting the bid. The request will be reviewed by the Department's Reconsideration Officer. The Reconsideration Officer will extend an opportunity to the bidder to meet in person to consider all issues of documentation and whether the bidder made a good faith effort to meet the goal. After the review by the Reconsideration Officer, the bidder will be sent a written decision within ten working days after receipt of the request for reconsideration, explaining the basis for finding that the bidder did or did not meet the goal or make adequate good faith efforts to do so. A final decision by the Reconsideration Officer that a good faith effort was made shall approve the Utilization Plan submitted by the bidder and shall clear the contract for award. A final decision that a good faith effort was not made shall render the bid not responsive.

<u>CALCULATING DBE PARTICIPATION</u>. The Utilization Plan values represent work anticipated to be performed and paid for upon satisfactory completion. The Department is only able to count toward the achievement of the overall goal and the contract goal the value of payments made for the work actually performed by DBE companies. In addition, a DBE must perform a commercially useful function on the contract to be counted. A commercially useful function is generally performed when the DBE is responsible for the work and is carrying out its responsibilities by actually performing, managing, and supervising the work involved. The Department and Contractor are governed by the provisions of 49 CFR Part 26.55(c) on questions of commercially useful functions as it affects the work. Specific counting guidelines are provided in 49 CFR Part 26.55, the provisions of which govern over the summary contained herein.

(a) DBE as the Contractor: 100 percent goal credit for that portion of the work performed by the DBE's own forces, including the cost of materials and supplies. Work that a DBE subcontracts to a non-DBE does not count toward the DBE goals.

- (b) DBE as a joint venture Contractor: 100 percent goal credit for that portion of the total dollar value of the contract equal to the distinct, clearly defined portion of the work performed by the DBE's own forces.
- (c) DBE as a subcontractor: 100 percent goal credit for the work of the subcontract performed by the DBE's own forces, including the cost of materials and supplies, excluding the purchase of materials and supplies or the lease of equipment by the DBE subcontractor from the Contractor or its affiliates. Work that a DBE subcontractor in turn subcontracts to a non-DBE does not count toward the DBE goal.
- (d) DBE as a trucker: 100 percent goal credit for trucking participation provided the DBE is responsible for the management and supervision of the entire trucking operation for which it is responsible. At least one truck owned, operated, licensed, and insured by the DBE must be used on the contract. Credit will be given for the following:
  - (1) The DBE may lease trucks from another DBE firm, including an owner-operator who is certified as a DBE. The DBE who leases trucks from another DBE receives credit for the total value of the transportation services the lessee DBE provides on the contract.
  - (2) The DBE may also lease trucks from a non-DBE firm, including from an owneroperator. The DBE who leases trucks from a non-DBE is entitled to credit only for the fee or commission is receives as a result of the lease arrangement.
- (e) DBE as a material supplier:
  - (1) 60 percent goal credit for the cost of the materials or supplies purchased from a DBE regular dealer.
  - (2) 100 percent goal credit for the cost of materials of supplies obtained from a DBE manufacturer.
  - (3) 100 percent credit for the value of reasonable fees and commissions for the procurement of materials and supplies if not a DBE regular dealer or DBE manufacturer.

<u>CONTRACT COMPLIANCE</u>. Compliance with this Special Provision is an essential part of the contract. The Department is prohibited by federal regulations from crediting the participation of a DBE included in the Utilization Plan toward either the contract goal or the Department's overall goal until the amount to be applied toward the goals has been paid to the DBE. The following administrative procedures and remedies govern the compliance by the Contractor with the contractual obligations established by the Utilization Plan. After approval of the Utilization Plan and award of the contract, the Utilization Plan and individual DBE Participation Statements become part of the contract. If the Contractor did not succeed in obtaining enough DBE participation to achieve the advertised contract goal, and the Utilization Plan was approved and contract awarded based upon a determination of good faith, the total dollar value of DBE work calculated in the approved Utilization Plan as a percentage of the awarded contract value shall be come the amended contract goal. All work indicated for performance by an approved DBE shall be performed, managed, and supervised by the DBE executing the DBE Participation Commitment Statement.

- (a) <u>NO AMENDMENT</u>. No amendment to the Utilization Plan may be made without prior written approval from the Department's Bureau of Small Business Enterprises. All requests for amendment to the Utilization Plan shall be emailed to the Department at <u>DOT.DBE.UP@illinois.gov</u>.
- (b) <u>CHANGES TO WORK</u>. Any deviation from the DBE condition-of-award or contract plans, specifications, or special provisions must be approved, in writing, by the Department as provided elsewhere in the Contract. The Contractor shall notify affected DBEs in writing of any changes in the scope of work which result in a reduction in the dollar amount condition-of-award to the contract. Where the revision includes work committed to a new DBE subcontractor, not previously involved in the project, then a Request for Approval of Subcontractor, Department form BC 260A or AER 260A, must be signed and submitted. If the commitment of work is in the form of additional tasks assigned to an existing subcontract, a new Request for Approval of Subcontractor will not be required. However, the Contractor must document efforts to assure the existing DBE subcontractor is capable of performing the additional work and has agreed in writing to the change.
- (c) <u>SUBCONTRACT</u>. The Contractor must provide copies of DBE subcontracts to the Department upon request. Subcontractors shall ensure that all lower tier subcontracts or agreements with DBEs to supply labor or materials be performed in accordance with this Special Provision.
- (d) <u>ALTERNATIVE WORK METHODS</u>. In addition to the above requirements for reductions in the condition of award, additional requirements apply to the two cases of Contractorinitiated work substitution proposals. Where the contract allows alternate work methods which serve to delete or create underruns in condition of award DBE work, and the Contractor selects that alternate method or, where the Contractor proposes a substitute work method or material that serves to diminish or delete work committed to a DBE and replace it with other work, then the Contractor must demonstrate one of the following:
  - (1) The replacement work will be performed by the same DBE (as long as the DBE is certified in the respective item of work) in a modification of the condition of award; or
  - (2) The DBE is aware its work will be deleted or will experience underruns and has agreed in writing to the change. If this occurs, the Contractor shall substitute other work of equivalent value to a certified DBE or provide documentation of good faith efforts to do so; or
  - (3) The DBE is not capable of performing the replacement work or has declined to perform the work at a reasonable competitive price. If this occurs, the Contractor shall substitute other work of equivalent value to a certified DBE or provide documentation of good faith efforts to do so.
- (e) <u>TERMINATION AND REPLACEMENT PROCEDURES</u>. The Contractor shall not terminate or replace a DBE listed on the approved Utilization Plan, or perform with other forces work designated for a listed DBE except as provided in this Special Provision. The Contractor shall utilize the specific DBEs listed to perform the work and supply the materials for which each is listed unless the Contractor obtains the Department's written consent as provided in subsection (a) of this part. Unless Department consent is provided for termination of a DBE subcontractor, the Contractor shall not be entitled to any payment for work or material unless it is performed or supplied by the DBE in the Utilization Plan.

As stated above, the Contractor shall not terminate or replace a DBE subcontractor listed in the approved Utilization Plan without prior written consent. This includes, but is not limited to, instances in which the Contractor seeks to perform work originally designated for a DBE subcontractor with its own forces or those of an affiliate, a non-DBE firm, or with another DBE firm. Written consent will be granted only if the Bureau of Small Business Enterprises agrees, for reasons stated in its concurrence document, that the Contractor has good cause to terminate or replace the DBE firm. Before transmitting to the Bureau of Small Business Enterprises any request to terminate and/or substitute a DBE subcontractor, the Contractor shall give notice in writing to the DBE subcontractor, with a copy to the Bureau, of its intent to request to terminate and/or substitute, and the reason for the request. The Contractor shall give the DBE five days to respond to the Contractor's notice. The DBE so notified shall advise the Bureau and the Contractor of the reasons, if any, why it objects to the proposed termination of its subcontract and why the Bureau should not approve the Contractor's action. If required in a particular case as a matter of public necessity, the Bureau may provide a response period shorter than five days.

For purposes of this paragraph, good cause includes the following circumstances:

- (1) The listed DBE subcontractor fails or refuses to execute a written contract;
- (2) The listed DBE subcontractor fails or refuses to perform the work of its subcontract in a way consistent with normal industry standards. Provided, however, that good cause does not exist if the failure or refusal of the DBE subcontractor to perform its work on the subcontract results from the bad faith or discriminatory action of the Contractor;
- (3) The listed DBE subcontractor fails or refuses to meet the Contractor's reasonable, nondiscriminatory bond requirements;
- (4) The listed DBE subcontractor becomes bankrupt, insolvent, or exhibits credit unworthiness;
- (5) The listed DBE subcontractor is ineligible to work on public works projects because of suspension and debarment proceedings pursuant 2 CFR Parts 180, 215 and 1200 or applicable state law.
- (6) The Contractor has determined the listed DBE subcontractor is not a responsible contractor;
- (7) The listed DBE subcontractor voluntarily withdraws from the projects and provides written notice to the Contractor of its withdrawal;
- (8) The listed DBE is ineligible to receive DBE credit for the type of work required;
- (9) A DBE owner dies or becomes disabled with the result that the listed DBE subcontractor is unable to complete its work on the contract;
- (10) Other documented good cause that compels the termination of the DBE subcontractor. Provided, that good cause does not exist if the Contractor seeks to terminate a DBE it relied upon to obtain the contract so that the Contractor can self-perform the work for

which the DBE contractor was engaged or so that the Contractor can substitute another DBE or non-DBE contractor after contract award.

When a DBE is terminated or fails to complete its work on the Contract for any reason, the Contractor shall make a good faith effort to find another DBE to substitute for the original DBE to perform at least the same amount of work under the contract as the terminated DBE to the extent needed to meet the established Contract goal. The good faith efforts shall be documented by the Contractor. If the Department requests documentation under this provision, the Contractor shall submit the documentation within seven days, which may be extended for an additional seven days if necessary at the request of the Contractor. The Department will provide a written determination to the Contractor stating whether or not good faith efforts have been demonstrated.

- (f) <u>FINAL PAYMENT</u>. After the performance of the final item of work or delivery of material by a DBE and final payment therefore to the DBE by the Contractor, but not later than 30 calendar days after payment has been made by the Department to the Contractor for such work or material, the Contractor shall submit a DBE Payment Agreement on Department form SBE 2115 to the Resident Engineer. If full and final payment has not been made to the DBE, the DBE Payment Agreement shall indicate whether a disagreement as to the payment required exists between the Contractor and the DBE or if the Contractor believes the work has not been satisfactorily completed. If the Contractor does not have the full amount of work indicated in the Utilization Plan performed by the DBE companies indicated in the Utilization Plan and after good faith efforts are reviewed, the Department may deduct from contract payments to the Contractor the amount of the goal not achieved as liquidated and ascertained damages. The Contractor may request an administrative reconsideration of any amount deducted as damages pursuant to subsection (h) of this part.
- (g) <u>ENFORCEMENT</u>. The Department reserves the right to withhold payment to the Contractor to enforce the provisions of this Special Provision. Final payment shall not be made on the contract until such time as the Contractor submits sufficient documentation demonstrating achievement of the goal in accordance with this Special Provision or after liquidated damages have been determined and collected.
- (h) <u>RECONSIDERATION</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of the contract, including but not limited to Article 109.09 of the Standard Specifications, the Contractor may request administrative reconsideration of a decision to deduct the amount of the goal not achieved as liquidated damages. A request to reconsider shall be delivered to the Contract Compliance Section and shall be handled and considered in the same manner as set forth in paragraph (c) of "Good Faith Effort Procedures" of this Special Provision, except a final decision that a good faith effort was not made during contract performance to achieve the goal agreed to in the Utilization Plan shall be the final administrative decision of the Department. The result of the reconsideration process is not administratively appealable to the U.S. Department of Transportation.

#### ILLINOIS WORKS APPRENTICESHIP INITIATIVE – STATE FUNDED CONTRACTS (BDE)

Effective: June 2, 2021

Revised: April 2, 2024

<u>Illinois Works Jobs Program Act (30 ILCS 559/20-1 et seq.)</u>. For contracts having an awarded contract value of \$500,000 or more, the Contractor shall comply with the Illinois Works Apprenticeship Initiative (30 ILCS 559/20-20 to 20-25) and all applicable administrative rules. The goal of the Illinois Apprenticeship Works Initiative is that apprentices will perform either 10% of the total labor hours actually worked in each prevailing wage classification or 10% of the estimated labor hours in each prevailing wage classification, whichever is less. Of this goal, at least 50% of the labor hours of each prevailing wage classification performed by apprentices shall be performed by graduates of the Illinois Works Pre-Apprenticeship Program, the Illinois Climate Works Pre-Apprenticeship Program, or the Highway Construction Careers Training Program.

The Contractor may seek from the Department of Commerce and Economic Opportunity (DCEO) a waiver or reduction of this goal in certain circumstances pursuant to 30 ILCS 559/20-20(b). The Contractor shall ensure compliance during the term of the contract and will be required to report on and certify its compliance. An apprentice use plan, apprentice hours, and a compliance certification shall be submitted to the Engineer on forms provided by the Department and/or DCEO.

#### PORTLAND CEMENT CONCRETE (BDE)

Effective: August 1, 2023

Revise the second paragraph of Article 1103.03(a)(4) the Standard Specifications to read:

"The dispenser system shall provide a visual indication that the liquid admixture is actually entering the batch, such as via a transparent or translucent section of tubing or by independent check with an integrated secondary metering device. If approved by the Engineer, an alternate indicator may be used for admixtures dosed at rates of 25 oz/cwt (1630 mL/100 kg) or greater, such as accelerating admixtures, corrosion inhibitors, and viscosity modifying admixtures."

#### REMOVAL AND DISPOSAL OF REGULATED SUBSTANCES (BDE)

Effective: January 1, 2024

Revised: April 1, 2024

Revise the first paragraph of Article 669.04 of the Standard Specifications to read:

"669.04 Regulated Substances Monitoring. Regulated substances monitoring includes environmental observation and field screening during regulated substances management activities. The excavated soil and groundwater within the work areas shall be managed as either uncontaminated soil, hazardous waste, special waste, or non-special waste.

As part of the regulated substances monitoring, the monitoring personnel shall perform and document the applicable duties listed on form BDE 2732 "Regulated Substances Monitoring Daily Record (RSMDR)"."

Revise the first two sentences of the nineteenth paragraph of Article 669.05 of the Standard Specifications to read:

"The Contractor shall coordinate waste disposal approvals with the disposal facility and provide the specific analytical testing requirements of that facility. The Contractor shall make all arrangements for collection, transportation, and analysis of landfill acceptance testing."

Revise the last paragraph of Article 669.05 of the Standard Specifications to read:

"The Contractor shall select a permitted landfill facility or CCDD/USFO facility meeting the requirements of 35 III. Admin. Code Parts 810-814 or Part 1100, respectively. The Department will review and approve or reject the facility proposed by the Contractor based upon information provided in BDE 2730. The Contractor shall verify whether the selected facility is compliant with those applicable standards as mandated by their permit and whether the facility is presently, has previously been, or has never been, on the United States Environmental Protection Agency (U.S. EPA) National Priorities List or the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) List of Violating Facilities. The use of a Contractor selected facility shall in no manner delay the construction schedule or alter the Contractor's responsibilities as set forth."

Revise the first paragraph of Article 669.07 of the Standard Specifications to read:

"669.07 Temporary Staging. Soil classified according to Articles 669.05(a)(2), (b)(1), or (c) may be temporarily staged at the Contractor's option. All other soil classified according to Articles 669.05(a)(1), (a)(3), (a)(4), (a)(5), (a)(6), or (b)(2) shall be managed and disposed of without temporary staging to the greatest extent practicable. If circumstances beyond the Contractor's control require temporary staging of these latter materials, the Contractor shall request approval from the Engineer in writing.

Topsoil for re-use as final cover which has been field screened and found not to exhibit PID readings over daily background readings as documented on the BDE 2732, visual staining or odors, and is classified according to Articles 669.05(a)(2), (a)(3), (a)(4), (b)(1), or (c) may be temporarily staged at the Contractor's option."

Add the following paragraph after the sixth paragraph of Article 669.11 of the Standard Specifications.

"The sampling and testing of effluent water derived from dewatering discharges for priority pollutants volatile organic compounds (VOCs), priority pollutants semi-volatile organic compounds (SVOCs), or priority pollutants metals, will be paid for at the contract unit price per each for VOCS GROUNDWATER ANALYSIS using EPA Method 8260B, SVOCS GROUNDWATER ANALYSIS using EPA Method 8270C, or RCRA METALS GROUNDWATER ANALYSIS using EPA Methods 6010B and 7471A. This price shall include transporting the sample from the job site to the laboratory."

Revise the first sentence of the eight paragraph of Article 669.11 of the Standard Specifications to read:

"Payment for temporary staging of soil classified according to Articles 669.05(a)(1), (a)(3), (a)(4), (a)(5), (a)(6), or (b)(2) to be managed and disposed of, if required and approved by the Engineer, will be paid according to Article 109.04."

#### SEEDING (BDE)

Effective: November 1, 2022

Revise Article 250.07 of the Standard Specifications to read:

**"250.07 Seeding Mixtures.** The classes of seeding mixtures and combinations of mixtures will be designated in the plans.

When an area is to be seeded with two or more seeding classes, those mixtures shall be applied separately on the designated area within a seven day period. Seeding shall occur prior to placement of mulch cover. A Class 7 mixture can be applied at any time prior to applying any seeding class or added to them and applied at the same time.

TABLE 1 - SEEDING MIXTURES			
Class	- Туре	Seeds	lb/acre (kg/hectare)
1	Lawn Mixture 1/	Kentucky Bluegrass Perennial Ryegrass <i>Festuca rubra</i> ssp. <i>rubra</i> (Creeping Red Fescue)	100 (110) 60 (70) 40 (50)
1A	Salt Tolerant Lawn Mixture 1/	Kentucky Bluegrass Perennial Ryegrass <i>Festuca rubra</i> ssp. <i>rubra</i> (Creeping Red Fescue)	60 (70) 20 (20) 20 (20) 20 (20)
		<i>Festuca brevipilla</i> (Hard Fescue) <i>Puccinellia distans</i> (Fults Saltgrass or Salty Alkaligrass)	20 (20) 60 (70)
1B	Low Maintenance Lawn Mixture 1/	Turf-Type Fine Fescue 3/ Perennial Ryegrass Red Top <i>Festuca rubra</i> ssp. <i>rubra</i> (Creeping Red Fescue)	150 (170) 20 (20) 10 (10) 20 (20)
2	Roadside Mixture 1/	<i>Lolium arundinaceum</i> (Tall Fescue) Perennial Ryegrass <i>Festuca rubra</i> ssp. r <i>ubra</i> (Creeping Red Fescue) Red Top	100 (110) 50 (55) 40 (50) 10 (10)
2A	Salt Tolerant Roadside Mixture 1/	Lolium arundinaceum (Tall Fescue) Perennial Ryegrass Festuca rubra ssp. rubra (Creeping Red Fescue) Festuca brevipila (Hard Fescue) Purcinellia dictans (Fults Saltarass or Salty Alkaliarass)	60 (70) 20 (20) 30 (20) 30 (20) 60 (70)
3	Northern Illinois Slope Mixture 1/	Elymus canadensis (Canada Wild Rye) 5/	5 (5)
		Perennial Ryegrass Alsike Clover 4/ Desmanthus illinoensis (Illinois Bundleflower) 4/ 5/	20 (20) 5 (5) 2 (2)
		Schizachyrium scoparium (Little Bluestem) 5/	12 (12)
		Bouteloua curtipendula (Side-Oats Grama) 5/	10 (10)
		<i>Puccinellia distans</i> (Fults Saltgrass or Salty Alkaligrass) Oats, Spring Slender Wheat Grass 5/ Buffalo Grass 5/ 7/	30 (35) 50 (55) 15 (15) 5 (5)
3A	Southern Illinois Slope Mixture 1/	Perennial Ryegrass Elymus canadensis (Canada Wild Rye) 5/	20 (20) 20 (20)
		Panicum virgatum (Switchgrass) 5/ Schizachyrium scoparium (Little Blue Stem) 5/	10 (10) 12 (12)
		Bouteloua curtipendula (Side-Oats Grama) 5/	10 (10)
		Dalea candida (White Prairie Clover) 4/ 5/	5 (5)
		Киарескіа лігtа (Black-Eyed Susan) 5/ Oats, Spring	5 (5) 50 (55)

Class	– Туре	Seeds	lb/acre (kg/hectare)
4	Native Grass 2/ 6/	Andropogon gerardi (Big Blue Stem) 5/	4 (4)
		Schizachyrium scoparium (Little Blue Stem) 5/	5 (5)
		Bouteloua curtipendula (Side-Oats Grama) 5/	5 (5)
		Elymus canadensis (Canada Wild Rye) 5/	1 (1)
		Panicum virgatum (Switch Grass) 5/	1 (1)
		Sorghastrum nutans (Indian Grass) 5/	2 (2)
		Annual Ryegrass	25 (25)
		Oats, Spring	25 (25)
		Perenniai Ryegrass	15 (15)
4A	Low Profile	Schizachyrium scoparium	5 (5)
	Native Grass 2/ 6/	(Little Blue Stem) 5/	F (F)
		Solice Octo Cromo 5/	5 (5)
		(Side-Oals Grania) 5/	1 (1)
		(Canada Wild Rye) 5/	1(1)
		Sporobolus heterolenis	0.5 (0.5)
		(Prairie Dropseed) 5/	0.0 (0.0)
		Annual Rvegrass	25 (25)
		Oats, Spring	25 (25)
		Perennial Ryegrass	15 (Ì15)́
4B	Wetland Grass and	Annual Ryegrass	25 (25)
	Sedge Mixture 2/ 6/	Oats, Spring	25 (25)
		Wetland Grasses (species below) 5/	6 (6)
	Species:		% By Weight
	Calamagrostis canad	<i>ensis</i> (Blue Joint Grass)	12
	Carex lacustris (Lake	-Bank Sedge)	6
	Carex slipata (Awl-Fr	uited Sedge)	6
	Carex stricta (Tussoc	k Sedge)	6
		ox Sedge)	6
	Eleocharis acicularis	(Needle Spike Rush)	3
	Clyceria striata (Eowl	Manna Grass)	5 1/
		mon Rush)	6
	Juncus tenuis (Slende	er Rush)	6
	Juncus torrevi (Torrev	/'s Rush)	ő
	Leersia oryzoides (Ri	ce Cut Grass)	10
	Scirpus acutus (Hard-	-Stemmed Bulrush)	3
	Scirpus atrovirens (Da	ark Green Rush)	3
	Bolboschoenus fluvia	<i>tilis</i> (River Bulrush)	3
	Schoenoplectus tabe	rnaemontani (Softstem Bulrush)	3
Spartina pectinata (Cord Grass)			4

Class ·	– Туре		Seeds		lb/acre (kg/hectare)
5	Forb with		Annuals Mixture (Below		1 (1)
	Annuals Mixt	ure 2/ 5/ 6/	Forb Mixture (Below)		10 (10)
	Annuals Mix	kture - Mixture no	ot exceeding 25 % by weig	ht of	
		any one spe	ecies, of the following:		
	Coreonsi	s lanceolata (San	d Coreonsis)		
	Leucanth	emum maximum	(Shasta Daisy)		
	Gaillardia	<i>pulchella</i> (Blank	et Flower)		
	Ratibida d	columnifera (Prair	rie Coneflower)		
	Rudbecki	ia hirta (Black-Eye	ed Susan)		
		· · · ·	,		
	Forb Mixture	e - Mixture not ex	xceeding 5 % by weight P	_S of	
		any one specie	s, of the following:		
	Amornha	canescens (Lear	Plant) 1/		
	Anemone	cylindrica (Thim	ble Weed)		
	Asclenias	s tuberosa (Butter	fly Weed)		
	Aster azu	<i>reus</i> (Sky Blue A	ster)		
	Symphyo	<i>trichum leave</i> (Sr	nooth Aster)		
	Aster nov	ae-analiae (New	England Aster)		
	Baptisia l	eucantha (White)	Wild Indigo) 4/		
	Coreopsis	s palmata (Prairie	Coreopsis)		
	Echinace	<i>a pallida</i> (Pale Ρι	Irple Coneflower)		
	Eryngium	<i>yuccifolium</i> (Rat	tlesnake Master)		
	Helianthu	s mollis (Downy s	Sunflower)		
	Heliopsis	helianthoides (O	x-Eye)		
	Liatris as	pera (Rough Blaz	ing Star)		
	Liatris py	<i>cnostachya</i> (Prair	ie Blazing Star)		
	Monarda	fistulosa (Prairie	Bergamot)		
	Partheniu	ım integrifolium (\	Vild Quinine)		
	Dalea cai	<i>ndida</i> (White Prai	rie Clover) 4/		
	Dalea pui	<i>rpurea</i> (Purple Pr	airie Clover) 4/		
	Physoste	<i>gia virginiana</i> (Fa	lse Dragonhead)		
	Potentilla	arguta (Prairie C	inquefoil)		
	Ratibida <sub>l</sub>	o <i>innata</i> (Yellow C	oneflower)		
	Rudbecki	a subtomentosa	(Fragrant Coneflower)		
	Silphium	laciniatum (Comp	bass Plant)		
	Silphium	terebinthinaceum	(Prairie Dock)		
	Oligoneu	ron rigidum (Rigic	Goldenrod)		
	Iradesca	ntia ohiensis (Spi	derwort)		
	Veronicas	strum virginicum (	Culver's Root)		

Class ·	– Туре	Seeds	lb/acre (kg/hectare)
5A	Large Flower Native Forb Mixture 2/ 5/ 6/	Forb Mixture (see below)	5 (5)
	<u>Species:</u> Aster novae-angliae (New England Aster) Echinacea pallida (Pale Purple Coneflower) Helianthus mollis (Downy Sunflower) Heliopsis helianthoides (Ox-Eye) Liatris pycnostachya (Prairie Blazing Star) Ratibida pinnata (Yellow Coneflower) Rudbeckia hirta (Black-Eyed Susan) Silphium laciniatum (Compass Plant) Silphium terebinthinaceum (Prairie Dock) Oligoneuron rigidum (Bigid Goldeprod)		<u>% By Weight</u> 5 10 10 10 10 5 10 10 20 10
5B	Wetland Forb 2/ 5/ 6/	Forb Mixture (see below)	2 (2)
	<u>Species:</u> Acorus calamus (S Angelica atropurpu Asclepias incarnata Aster puniceus (Pu Bidens cernua (Be Eutrochium macula Eupatorium perfolia Helenium autumna Iris virginica shreve Lobelia cardinalis ( Lobelia siphilitica ( Lobelia siphilitica ( Lythrum alatum (W Physostegia virgini Persicaria pensylva Persicaria pensylva Persicaria lapathifo Pychanthemum vir Rudbeckia laciniata Oligoneuron riddel Sparganium euryca	weet Flag) rea (Angelica) a (Swamp Milkweed) irple Stemmed Aster) ggarticks) atum (Spotted Joe Pye Weed) atum (Boneset) re (Autumn Sneeze Weed) re (Autumn Sneeze Weed) re (Autumn Sneeze Weed) re (Autumn Sneeze Weed) re (Blue Flag Iris) Cardinal Flower) Great Blue Lobelia) ringed Loosestrife) ana (False Dragonhead) anica (Pennsylvania Smartweed) rina (Curlytop Knotweed) ginianum (Mountain Mint) a (Cut-leaf Coneflower) rii (Riddell Goldenrod) arpum (Giant Burreed)	<u>% By Weight</u> 3 6 2 10 7 7 2 2 5 5 5 2 5 5 10 10 5 5 2 5 5 2 5 5 2 5 5 2 5 5 2 5 5 5 5
6	Conservation Mixture 2/ 6/	Schizachyrium scoparium (Little Blue Stem) 5/ Elymus canadensis (Canada Wild Rye) 5/ Buffalo Grass 5/ 7/ Vernal Alfalfa 4/ Oats, Spring	5 (5) 2 (2) 5 (5) 15 (15) 48 (55)
6A	Salt Tolerant Conservation	Schizachyrium scoparium (Little Blue Stem) 5/	5 (5)
7	Temporany Turf	Elymus canadensis (Canada Wild Rye) 5/ Buffalo Grass 5/ 7/ Vernal Alfalfa 4/ Oats, Spring <u>Puccinellia distans (Fults Saltgrass or Salty Alkaligrass)</u>	2 (2) 5 (5) 15 (15) 48 (55) 20 (20)
'	Cover Mixture	Oats, Spring	64 (70)

Notes:

- 1/ Seeding shall be performed when the ambient temperature has been between 45 °F (7 °C) and 80 °F (27 °C) for a minimum of seven (7) consecutive days and is forecasted to be the same for the next five (5) days according to the National Weather Service.
- 2/ Seeding shall be performed in late fall through spring beginning when the ambient temperature has been below 45 °F (7 °C) for a minimum of seven (7) consecutive days and ending when the ambient temperature exceeds 80 °F (27 °C) according to the National Weather Service.
- 3/ Specific variety as shown in the plans or approved by the Engineer.
- 4/ Inoculation required.
- 5/ Pure Live Seed (PLS) shall be used.
- 6/ Fertilizer shall not be used.
- 7/ Seed shall be primed with KNO<sub>3</sub> to break dormancy and dyed to indicate such.

Seeding will be inspected after a period of establishment. The period of establishment shall be six (6) months minimum, but not to exceed nine (9) months. After the period of establishment, areas not exhibiting 75 percent uniform growth shall be interseeded or reseeded, as determined by the Engineer, at no additional cost to the Department."

#### SHORT TERM AND TEMPORARY PAVEMENT MARKINGS (BDE)

Effective: April 1, 2024Revised: April 2, 2024Revise Article 701.02(d) of the Standard Specifications to read:

"(d) Pavement Marking Tapes (Note 3) .....1095.06"

Add the following Note to the end of Article 701.02 of the Standard Specifications:

"Note 3. White or yellow pavement marking tape that is to remain in place longer than 14 days shall be Type IV tape."

Revise Article 703.02(c) of the Standard Specifications to read:

"(c) Pavement Marking Tapes (Note 1) ......1095.06"

Add the following Note to the end of Article 703.02 of the Standard Specifications:

"Note 1. White or yellow pavement marking tape that is to remain in place longer than 14 days shall be Type IV tape."

Revise Article 1095.06 of the Standard Specifications to read:

"1095.06 **Pavement Marking Tapes.** Type I white or yellow marking tape shall consist of glass spheres embedded into a binder on a foil backing that is precoated with a pressure sensitive adhesive. The spheres shall be of uniform gradation and distributed evenly over the surface of the tape.

Type IV tape shall consist of white or yellow tape with wet reflective media incorporated to provide immediate and continuing retroreflection in wet and dry conditions. The wet retroreflective media shall be bonded to a durable polyurethane surface. The patterned surface shall have approximately  $40 \pm 10$  percent of the surface area raised and presenting a near vertical face to traffic from any direction. The channels between the raised areas shall be substantially free of exposed reflective elements or particles.

Blackout tape shall consist of a matte black, non-reflective, patterned surface that is precoated with a pressure sensitive adhesive.

(a) Color. The white and yellow markings shall meet the following requirements for daylight reflectance and color, when tested, using a color spectrophotometer with 45 degrees circumferential/zero degree geometry, illuminant D65, and two degree observer angle. The color instrument shall measure the visible spectrum from 380 to 720 nm with a wavelength measurement interval and spectral bandpass of 10 nm.

Color	Daylight Reflectance %Y
White	65 min.
Yellow *	36 - 59

\*Shall match Aerospace Material Specification Standard 595 33538 (Orange Yellow) and the chromaticity limits as follows.

Х	0.490	0.475	0.485	0.530
У	0.470	0.438	0.425	0.456

(b) Retroreflectivity. The white and yellow markings shall be retroreflective. Reflective values measured in accordance with the photometric testing procedure of ASTM D 4061 shall not be less than those listed in the table below. The coefficient of retroreflected luminance, R<sub>L</sub>, shall be expressed as average millicandelas/footcandle/sq ft (millicandelas/lux/sq m), measured on a 3.0 x 0.5 ft (900 mm x 150 mm) panel at 86 degree entrance angle.

Coefficient of Retroreflected Luminance, RL, Dry					
Туре І			Type IV		
Observation Angle	White	Yellow	Observation Angle	White	Yellow
0.2°	2700	2400	0.2°	1300	1200
0.5°	2250	2000	0.5°	1100	1000

Wet retroreflectance shall be measured for Type IV under wet conditions according to ASTM E 2177 and meet the following.

Wet Retroreflectance, Initial RL		
Color	R <sub>L</sub> 1.05/88.76	
White	300	
Yellow	200	

(c) Skid Resistance. The surface of Type IV and blackout markings shall provide a minimum skid resistance of 45 BPN when tested according to ASTM E 303.

- (d) Application. The pavement marking tape shall have a precoated pressure sensitive adhesive and shall require no activation procedures. Test pieces of the tape shall be applied according to the manufacturer's instructions and tested according to ASTM D 1000, Method A, except that a stiff, short bristle roller brush and heavy hand pressure will be substituted for the weighted rubber roller in applying the test pieces to the metal test panel. Material tested as directed above shall show a minimum adhesion value of 750 g/in. (30 g/mm) width at the temperatures specified in ASTM D 1000. The adhesive shall be resistant to oils, acids, solvents, and water, and shall not leave objectionable stains or residue after removal. The material shall be flexible and conformable to the texture of the pavement.
- (e) Durability. Type IV and blackout tape shall be capable of performing for the duration of a normal construction season and shall then be capable of being removed intact or in large sections at pavement temperatures above 40 °F (4 °C) either manually or with a roll-up device without the use of sandblasting, solvents, or grinding. The Contractor shall provide a manufacturer's certification that the material meets the requirements for being removed after the following minimum traffic exposure based on transverse test decks with rolling traffic.
  - (1) Time in place 400 days
  - (2) ADT per lane 9,000 (28 percent trucks)
  - (3) Axle hits 10,000,000 minimum

Samples of the material applied to standard specimen plates will be measured for thickness and tested for durability in accordance with ASTM D 4060, using a CS-17 wheel and 1000-gram load, and shall meet the following criteria showing no significant change in color after being tested for the number of cycles indicated.

Test	Туре І	Type IV	Blackout
Minimum Initial Thickness, mils (mm)	20 (0.51)	65 (1.65) <sup>1/</sup> 20 (0.51) <sup>2/</sup>	65 (1.65) <sup>1/</sup> 20 (0.51) <sup>2/</sup>
Durability (cycles)	5,000	1,500	1,500

- 1/ Measured at the thickest point of the patterned surface.
- 2/ Measured at the thinnest point of the patterned surface.

The pavement marking tape, when applied according to the manufacturer's recommended procedures, shall be weather resistant and shall show no appreciable fading, lifting, or shrinkage during the useful life of the marking. The tape, as applied, shall be of good appearance, free of cracks, and edges shall be true, straight, and unbroken.

- (f) Sampling and Inspection.
  - (1) Sample. Prior to approval and use of Type IV pavement marking tape, the manufacturer shall submit a notarized certification from an independent laboratory, together with the results of all tests, stating that the material meets the requirements as set forth herein. The independent laboratory test report shall state the lot tested, the manufacturer's name, and the date of manufacture.

After initial approval by the Department, samples and certification by the manufacturer shall be submitted for each subsequent batch of Type IV tape used. The manufacturer shall submit a certification stating that the material meets the requirements as set forth herein and is essentially identical to the material sent for qualification. The certification shall state the lot tested, the manufacturer's name, and the date of manufacture.

(2) Inspection. The Contractor shall provide a manufacturer's certification to the Engineer stating the material meets all requirements of this specification. All material samples for acceptance tests shall be taken or witnessed by a representative of the Bureau of Materials and shall be submitted to the Engineer of Materials, 126 East Ash Street, Springfield, Illinois 62704-4766 at least 30 days in advance of the pavement marking operations."

#### SUBCONTRACTOR AND DBE PAYMENT REPORTING (BDE)

Effective: April 2, 2018

Add the following to Section 109 of the Standard Specifications.

"**109.14 Subcontractor and Disadvantaged Business Enterprise Payment Reporting.** The Contractor shall report all payments made to the following parties:

- (a) first tier subcontractors;
- (b) lower tier subcontractors affecting disadvantaged business enterprise (DBE) goal credit;
- (c) material suppliers or trucking firms that are part of the Contractor's submitted DBE utilization plan.

The report shall be made through the Department's on-line subcontractor payment reporting system within 21 days of making the payment."

#### SUBCONTRACTOR MOBILIZATION PAYMENTS (BDE)

Effective: November 2, 2017 Revised: April 1, 2019

Replace the second paragraph of Article 109.12 of the Standard Specifications with the following:

"This mobilization payment shall be made at least seven days prior to the subcontractor starting work. The amount paid shall be at the following percentage of the amount of the subcontract reported on form BC 260A submitted for the approval of the subcontractor's work.

Value of Subcontract Reported on Form BC 260A	Mobilization Percentage	
Less than \$10,000	25%	
\$10,000 to less than \$20,000	20%	
\$20,000 to less than \$40,000	18%	
\$40,000 to less than \$60,000	16%	
\$60,000 to less than \$80,000	14%	
\$80,000 to less than \$100,000	12%	
\$100,000 to less than \$250,000	10%	
\$250,000 to less than \$500,000	9%	
\$500,000 to \$750,000	8%	
Over \$750,000	7%"	

#### SUBMISSION OF PAYROLL RECORDS (BDE)

Effective: April 1, 2021

Revised: November 2, 2023

<u>FEDERAL AID CONTRACTS</u>. Revise the following section of Check Sheet #1 of the Recurring Special Provisions to read:

#### "STATEMENTS AND PAYROLLS

The payroll records shall include the worker's name, social security number, last known address, telephone number, email address, classification(s) of work actually performed, hourly rates of wages paid (including rates of contributions or costs anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits or cash equivalents thereof), daily and weekly number of hours actually worked in total, deductions made, and actual wages paid.

The Contractor and each subcontractor shall submit certified payroll records to the Department each week from the start to the completion of their respective work, except that full social security numbers, last known addresses, telephone numbers, and email addresses shall not be included on weekly submittals. Instead, the payrolls need only include an identification number for each employee (e.g., the last four digits of the employee's social security number). The submittals shall be made using LCPtracker Pro software. The software is web-based and can be accessed at <a href="https://lcptracker.com/">https://lcptracker.com/</a>. When there has been no activity during a work week, a payroll record shall still be submitted with the appropriate option ("No Work", "Suspended", or "Complete") selected."

<u>STATE CONTRACTS</u>. Revise Item 3 of Section IV of Check Sheet #5 of the Recurring Special Provisions to read:

"3. Submission of Payroll Records. The Contractor and each subcontractor shall, no later than the 15<sup>th</sup> day of each calendar month, file a certified payroll for the immediately preceding month to the Illinois Department of Labor (IDOL) through the Illinois Prevailing Wage Portal in compliance with the State Prevailing Wage Act (820 ILCS 130). The portal can be found on the IDOL website at <u>https://www2.illinois.gov/idol/Laws-</u> <u>Rules/CONMED/Pages/Prevailing-Wage-Portal.aspx</u>. Payrolls shall be submitted in the format prescribed by the IDOL.

In addition to filing certified payroll(s) with the IDOL, the Contractor and each subcontractor shall certify and submit payroll records to the Department each week from the start to the completion of their respective work, except that full social security numbers shall not be included on weekly submittals. Instead, the payrolls shall include an identification number for each employee (e.g., the last four digits of the employee's social security number). In addition, starting and ending times of work each day may be omitted from the payroll records submitted. The submittals shall be made using LCPtracker Pro software. The software is web-based and can be accessed at <a href="https://lcptracker.com/">https://lcptracker.com/</a>. When there has been no activity during a work week, a payroll record shall still be submitted with the appropriate option ("No Work", "Suspended", or "Complete") selected."

#### VEHICLE AND EQUIPMENT WARNING LIGHTS (BDE)

Effective: November 1, 2021 Revised: November 1, 2022

Add the following paragraph after the first paragraph of Article 701.08 of the Standard Specifications:

"The Contractor shall equip all vehicles and equipment with high-intensity oscillating, rotating, or flashing, amber or amber-and-white, warning lights which are visible from all directions. In accordance with 625 ILCS 5/12-215, the lights may only be in operation while the vehicle or equipment is engaged in construction operations."

#### WEEKLY DBE TRUCKING REPORTS (BDE)

Effective: June 2, 2012

Revised: November 1, 2021

The Contractor shall submit a weekly report of Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) trucks hired by the Contractor or subcontractors (i.e. not owned by the Contractor or subcontractors) that are used for DBE goal credit.

The report shall be submitted to the Engineer on Department form "SBE 723" within ten business days following the reporting period. The reporting period shall be Sunday through Saturday for each week reportable trucking activities occur.

Any costs associated with providing weekly DBE trucking reports shall be considered as included in the contract unit prices bid for the various items of work involved and no additional compensation will be allowed.

#### WORK ZONE TRAFFIC CONTROL DEVICES (BDE)

Effective: March 2, 2020

Add the following to Article 701.03 of the Standard Specifications:

"(q) Temporary Sign Supports ......1106.02"

Revise the third paragraph of Article 701.14 of the Standard Specifications to read:

"For temporary sign supports, the Contractor shall provide a FHWA eligibility letter for each device used on the contract. The letter shall provide information for the set-up and use of the device as well as a detailed drawing of the device. The signs shall be supported within 20 degrees of vertical. Weights used to stabilize signs shall be attached to the sign support per the manufacturer's specifications."

Revise the first paragraph of Article 701.15 of the Standard Specifications to read:

**"701.15 Traffic Control Devices.** For devices that must meet crashworthiness standards, the Contractor shall provide a manufacturer's self-certification or a FHWA eligibility letter for each Category 1 device and a FHWA eligibility letter for each Category 2 and Category 3 device used on the contract. The self-certification or letter shall provide information for the set-up and use of the device as well as a detailed drawing of the device."

Revise the first six paragraphs of Article 1106.02 of the Standard Specifications to read:

**"1106.02 Devices.** Work zone traffic control devices and combinations of devices shall meet crashworthiness standards for their respective categories. The categories are as follows.

Category 1 includes small, lightweight, channelizing and delineating devices that have been in common use for many years and are known to be crashworthy by crash testing of similar devices or years of demonstrable safe performance. These include cones, tubular markers, plastic drums, and delineators, with no attachments (e.g. lights). Category 1 devices manufactured after December 31, 2019 shall be MASH-16 compliant. Category 1 devices manufactured on or before December 31, 2019, and compliant with NCHRP 350 or MASH 2009, may be used on contracts let before December 31, 2024.

Category 2 includes devices that are not expected to produce significant vehicular velocity change but may otherwise be hazardous. These include vertical panels with lights, barricades, temporary sign supports, and Category 1 devices with attachments (e.g. drums with lights). Category 2 devices manufactured after December 31, 2019 shall be MASH-16 compliant. Category 2 devices manufactured on or before December 31, 2019, and compliant with NCHRP 350 or MASH 2009, may be used on contracts let before December 31, 2024.

Category 3 includes devices that are expected to cause significant velocity changes or other potentially harmful reactions to impacting vehicles. These include crash cushions (impact attenuators), truck mounted attenuators, and other devices not meeting the definitions of Category 1 or 2. Category 3 devices manufactured after December 31, 2019 shall be MASH-16 compliant. Category 3 devices manufactured on or before December 31, 2019, and compliant

with NCHRP 350 or MASH 2009, may be used on contracts let before December 31, 2029. Category 3 devices shall be crash tested for Test Level 3 or the test level specified.

Category 4 includes portable or trailer-mounted devices such as arrow boards, changeable message signs, temporary traffic signals, and area lighting supports. It is preferable for Category 4 devices manufactured after December 31, 2019 to be MASH-16 compliant; however, there are currently no crash tested devices in this category, so it remains exempt from the NCHRP 350 or MASH compliance requirement.

For each type of device, when no more than one MASH-16 compliant is available, an NCHRP 350 or MASH-2009 compliant device may be used, even if manufactured after December 31, 2019."

Revise Articles 1106.02(g), 1106.02(k), and 1106.02(l) to read:

- "(g) Truck Mounted/Trailer Mounted Attenuators. The attenuator shall be approved for use at Test Level 3. Test Level 2 may be used for normal posted speeds less than or equal to 45 mph.
- (k) Temporary Water Filled Barrier. The water filled barrier shall be a lightweight plastic shell designed to accept water ballast and be on the Department's qualified product list.

Shop drawings shall be furnished by the manufacturer and shall indicate the deflection of the barrier as determined by acceptance testing; the configuration of the barrier in that test; and the vehicle weight, velocity, and angle of impact of the deflection test. The Engineer shall be provided one copy of the shop drawings.

(I) Movable Traffic Barrier. The movable traffic barrier shall be on the Department's qualified product list.

Shop drawings shall be furnished by the manufacturer and shall indicate the deflection of the barrier as determined by acceptance testing; the configuration of the barrier in that test; and the vehicle weight, velocity, and angle of impact of the deflection test. The Engineer shall be provided one copy of the shop drawings. The barrier shall be capable of being moved on and off the roadway on a daily basis."

#### WORKING DAYS (BDE)

Effective: January 1, 2002

The Contractor shall complete the work within **<u>90</u>** working days.

### **REVISIONS TO THE ILLINOIS PREVAILING WAGE RATES**

The Prevailing rates of wages are included in the Contract proposals which are subject to Check Sheet #5 of the Supplemental Specifications and Recurring Special Provisions. The rates have been ascertained and certified by the Illinois Department of Labor for the locality in which the work is to be performed and for each craft or type of work or mechanic needed to execute the work of the Contract. As required by Prevailing Wage Act (820 ILCS 130/0.01, <u>et seq.</u>) and Check Sheet #5 of the Contract, not less than the rates of wages ascertained by the Illinois Department of Labor and as revised during the performance of a Contract shall be paid to all laborers, workers and mechanics performing work under the Contract. Post the scale of wages in a prominent and easily accessible place at the site of work.

If the Illinois Department of Labor revises the prevailing rates of wages to be paid as listed in the specification of rates, the contractor shall post the revised rates of wages and shall pay not less than the revised rates of wages. Current wage rate information shall be obtained by visiting the Illinois Department of Labor web site at <a href="http://www.state.il.us/agency/idol/">http://www.state.il.us/agency/idol/</a> or by calling 312-793-2814. It is the responsibility of the contractor to review the rates applicable to the work of the contract at regular intervals in order to insure the timely payment of current rates. Provision of this information to the contractor by means of the Illinois Department of Labor web site satisfies the notification of revisions by the Department to the contractor pursuant to the Act, and the contractor agrees that no additional notice is required. The contractor shall notify each of its subcontractors of the revised rates of wages.